

GHANA GRID COMPANY LIMITED

INTERNATIONAL COMPETITIVE TENDER

FOR THE

SUPPLY OF BATTERY BANKS

TENDERING DOCUMENT

TENDER No: GR/GGCL/GD/0022/2020

ISSUED BY
GHANA GRID COMPANY LIMITED
FINANCE DEPARTMENT
P. O. BOX CS 7979
TEMA – GHANA

APRIL 2020

Summary Description

PART 1 – TENDERING PROCEDURES

Section I: Instructions to Tenderers (ITT)

This Section provides relevant information to help Tenderers prepare their Tenders. Information is also provided on the submission, opening, and evaluation of Tenders and on the award of Contracts.

Section II. Tender Data Sheet (TDS)

This Section consists of provisions that are specific to this procurement and that supplement the information or requirements included in Section I, Instructions to Tenderers.

Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

This Section contains the criteria to determine the lowest evaluated Tender and the qualifications of the Tenderer to perform the contract.

Section IV: Tender Forms

This Section contains the forms for the **Tender Submission Sheet**, **Price Schedules**, **Tender Security**, and the **Manufacturer's Authorization** to be submitted with the Tender.

Section V. Eligible Countries

This Section contains information regarding eligible countries.

PART 2 – SUPPLY REQUIREMENTS

Section VI. Schedule of Requirements

This Section contains the List of Goods and Related Services, the Delivery and Completion Schedules, the Technical Specifications and the Drawings that describe the Goods and Related Services to be procured.

PART 3 – CONTRACT

Section VII. General Conditions of Contract (GCC)

This Section contains the general clauses to be applied in all contracts.

Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)

This Section contains clauses specific to each contract that modify or supplement Section VII, General Conditions of Contract.

Section IX: Contract Forms

This Section contains the form for the **Agreement**, which, once completed, incorporates any corrections or modifications to the accepted Tender relating to amendments permitted by the Instructions to Tenderers, the General Conditions of Contract, and the Special Conditions of Contract.

The forms for **Performance Security** and **Advance Payment Security**, when required, shall only be completed by the successful Tenderer after contract award.

GHANA GRID COMPANY LIMITED TENDER FOR SUPPLY OF VARIOUS GOODS INTERNATIONAL COMPETITIVE BIDDING

The Ghana Grid Company Limited (GRIDCo) of the Republic of Ghana invites sealed tenders for the supply of the under-listed items.

Details of the proposed supply are:

BID NUMBER	CONTRACT NAME	BID SALE PRICE
GR/GGCL/GD/0022/2020	Supply of 125VDC Battery Banks	US\$200
GR/GGCL/GD/0022/2020	Supply of 48VDC Battery Banks	03\$200

- 1. Detailed specifications and quantities for the various items are provided in the Bidding documents.
- 2. Bidding is open to eligible private, public or government-owned legal entities.
- 3. Bidding documents in English may be purchased from the FINANCE DEPARTMENT (PROCUREMENT UNIT), GHANA GRID COMPANY LIMITED, LOCATED TWO (2) KILOMETERS OFF TEMA MOTORWAY ROUNDABOUT TO AFLAO ROAD, (CLOSE TO TEMA STEEL WORKS) upon the payment of a nonrefundable fee of US\$ 200.00. The method of payment will be by cash or by certified cheque issued in the name of the Ghana Grid Company Limited
- 4. Bids would be on sale between **0900 hrs to 1500 hrs (local time)** each working day from **April 29, 2020 to June 8, 2020.**
- 5. Bidders shall submit with each Tender, a **Tender Security** in United States Dollars as stated in the bidding document or its equivalent in Ghana cedi.
- 6. Completed Bids must be addressed to:

THE DIRECTOR,
FINANCE DEPARTMENT,
GRIDCo,
P. O. BOX CS7979,
TEMA

and delivered to the CONFERENCE ROOM, GRIDCO HEAD OFFICE, GHANA GRID COMPANY LIMITED, LOCATED 2 KILOMETERS OFF TEMA MOTORWAY ROUNDABOUT TO AFLAO ROAD, (CLOSE TO THE TEMA STEEL WORKS) by 12:00 noon (local time) on June 8, 2020.

Interested Bidders may also obtain information from the address above and on:

Telephone Nos.: +233-303-308892, Fax: +233-303-303325,

Email: gridcogh.com

7. Bidders may, if they so wish, be present at the public opening of the various Bids which would be held at the CONFERENCE ROOM, GRIDCO HEAD OFFICE, GHANA GRID COMPANY LIMITED, LOCATED 2 KILOMETERS OFF TEMA MOTORWAY ROUNDABOUT TO AFLAO ROAD, (CLOSE TO THE TEMA STEEL WORKS) immediately after the close of bids by 12:00 noon (local time) on Monday June 8, 2020.

Table of Contents

PART 1 – Tendering Procedures	7
Section I. Instructions to Tenderers	8
Schecule of Clauses	10
Section II. Tender Data Sheet	
Section III. Evaluation Criteria	38
Section IV. Tender Forms	45
Section V. Eligible Countries	
PART 2 – Supply Requirements	74
Section VI. Schedule of Requirements	75
PART 3 - Contract	95
Section VII. General Conditions of Contract	96
Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract	115
Section IX. Contract Forms	

PART 1 – Tendering Procedures

Section I. Instructions to Tenderers

Table of Clauses

A.	General	9
1.	Scope of Tender	10
2.	Source of Funds	10
3.	Corrupt Practices	9
4.	Eligible Tenderers	12
5.	Eligible Goods and Related Services	13
В.	Contents of Tender Document	14
6.	Sections of Tender Document	14
7.	Clarification of Tender Documents	15
8.	Amendment of Tender Documents	15
C.	Preparation of Tenders	16
9.	Cost of Tendering	16
10.	Language of Tender	16
11.	Documents Comprising the Tender	16
12.	Tender Submission Sheet and Price Schedules	17
13.	Alternative Tenders	17
14.		
15.	Currencies of Tender	19
16.	6 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
17.	6 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
18.	Documents Establishing the Conformity of the Goods and Related Services	20
19.	Documents Establishing the Qualifications of the Tenderer	21
20.		
21.	J	
22.	Format and Signing of Tender	23
D.	Submission and Opening of Tenders	23
23.	Sealing and Marking of Tenders	23
24.	Deadline for Submission of Tenders	24
25.	Late Tenders	24
26.	Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Tenders	24
27.	Tender Opening	24
E.	Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders	25
28.	Confidentiality	25

29.	Clarification of Tenders	26
30.	Responsiveness of Tenders	26
31.	Nonconformities, Errors, and Omissions	27
32.	Preliminary Examination of Tenders	27
33.	Examination of Terms and Conditions; Technical Evaluation	28
34.	Conversion to Single Currency	28
35.	Domestic Preference	28
36.	Evaluation of Tenders	28
37.	Comparison of Tenders	29
38.	Postqualification of the Tenderer	29
39.	Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders	30
F. A	ward of Contract	30
40.	Award Criteria	30
41.	Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award	
42.	Notification of Award	
43.	Signing of Contract	31
44.	Performance Security	
45.	Protests or Claims.	

Section I. Instructions to Tenderers

General

Scope of Tender

- 1.1 In support of the Invitation for Tenders (IFT) indicated in the Tender Data Sheet (TDS), the Purchaser, as indicated in the TDS, issues these Tender Documents for the supply of Goods and Related Services incidental thereto as specified in Section VI, Schedule of Requirements. The name, identification, and number of lots of the International Competitive Tendering (ICT) are provided in the TDS.
- 1.2 Throughout these Tender Documents:
 - (a) the term "in writing" means communicated in written form with proof of receipt;
 - (b) if the context so requires, singular means plural and vice versa; and
 - (c) "day" means calendar day.

Source of Funds

- 2.1 The Procurement Entity (hereinafter called "Purchaser") named in the **Tender Data Sheet** shall fund this procurement from part of its budgetary allocation toward the realization of the project named in the TDS.
- 2.2 Payments will be made only at the request of the Purchaser and upon approval by a designated official of the Republic of Ghana in accordance with the terms and conditions of the contract agreement between the Purchaser and the Supplier (hereinafter called the Contract Agreement), and will be subject in all respects to the Financial Administration Act, 2003 (Act 654) of the Republic of Ghana. No party other than the Supplier shall derive any rights from the Contract Agreement or have any claim to the funds.

Corrupt Practices

3.1 The Government of Ghana (GOG) requires that all Procurement Entities as well as Tenderers, Suppliers, Contractors and Consultants participating in contracts financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana, adhere to the highest ethical standards, both during the tendering process and throughout the execution of such contracts. The list of definitions set forth below involves the most common types of corrupt practices, but is not exhaustive. For this reason, the Public Procurement Board will

also consider claims of similar nature involving alleged acts of corruption, in accordance with the established procedure.

- (a). "Bribery" means the act of unduly offering, giving, receiving or soliciting anything of value to influence the process of procuring goods or services, selecting consultants, or executing contracts.
- (b). "Extortion" or "Coercion" means the act attempting to influence the process of procuring goods or services, selecting consultants, or executing contracts by means of threats of injury to person, property or reputation.
- (c). "Fraud" means the misrepresentation of information or facts for the purpose of influencing the process of procuring goods or services, selecting consultants, or executing contracts, to the detriment of the Procurement Entity/Purchaser or other participants.
- (d). "Collusion" is an agreement between tenderers designed to result in tenders at artificial prices that are not competitive.
- 3.2 If, in accordance with the administrative procedures of the Public Procurement Board, it is demonstrated that a government/public official, or anyone acting on his or her behalf, and/or a Tenderer in a procurement process or supplier/contractor during the execution of the contract carried out in connection with a project financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana has committed corrupt practices, the Public Procurement Board or the appropriate Tender review Board will:
 - (a). reject a proposal to award a contract in connection with the respective procurement process; and/or
 - (b). declare a firm and/or its personnel directly involved in corrupt practices, temporarily or permanently ineligible to be awarded future contracts financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana.
- 3.3 The Tenderer shall disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents, representatives, or commission agents with respect to the tendering process or

execution of the contract. The information disclosed must include the name and address of the agent, representative, or commission agent, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission or fee. The information must be included in the Tender Submission Sheet. Furthermore, Tenderers shall be aware of the provision stated in Sub-Clause 3.2 and Sub-Clause 35.1 (c) of the General Conditions of Contract.

3.4 Any communication between the Tenderer and the Purchaser related to matters of alleged fraud or corruption must be made in writing

Eligible Tenderers

- 4.1 A Tenderer may be a private, public or government-owned legal entity, subject to ITT Sub-Clause 4.4, or any combination of them with a formal intent to enter into an agreement or under an existing agreement in the form of a Joint Venture (JV). In the case of a JV:
 - (a) all parties to the JV shall be jointly and severally liable; and
 - (b) A JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all businesses for and on behalf of any and all the parties of the JV during the Tendering process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution.
- 4.2 A Tenderer, and all parties constituting the Tenderer, shall have the nationality of an eligible country, in accordance with Section V, Eligible Countries. A Tenderer shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Tenderer is a citizen or is constituted, incorporated, or registered and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country. This criterion shall also apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract including related services.
- 4.3 A Tenderer shall not have a conflict of interest. All Tenderers found to have conflict of interest shall be disqualified. Tenderers may be considered to have a conflict of interest with one or more parties in this Tendering process, if they:
 - (a) have controlling shareholders in common; or
 - (b) receive or have received any direct or indirect subsidy from any of them; or
 - (c) have the same legal representative for purposes of this

tender; or

- (d) participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the goods and related services that are the subject of the tender.
- (e) are or have been associated in the past, directly or indirectly, with a firm or any of its affiliates which have been engaged by the Purchaser to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications, and other documents to be used for the procurement of the goods to be purchased under this Invitation for Tenders; or
- (f) submit more than one Tender in this Tendering process, except for alternative offers permitted under ITT Clause 13.
 - 4.4 A Tenderer that is under a declaration of ineligibility by the Public Procurement Board in accordance with ITT Clause 3, at the date of the deadline for Tender submission or thereafter, shall be disqualified.
- 4.5 Government-owned enterprises shall be eligible only if they can establish that they are legally and financially autonomous and operate under commercial law.
- 4.6 Tenderers shall provide such evidence of their continued eligibility satisfactory to the Purchaser, as the Purchaser shall reasonably request.
- 4.7 Tenderers of an eligible country may be excluded if:
 - (a) as a matter of law or official regulation, Ghana prohibits commercial relations with that country, provided that the Public Procurement Board is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or related services required; or
 - (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, Ghana prohibits any import of goods from that country or any payments to persons or entities in that country.

Eligible Goods and Related Services

5.1 All goods and related services to be supplied under the Contract shall have as their country of origin an eligible country as specified in Section V, Eligible Countries, of this Tender

Document.

- 5.2 For purposes of this Clause, the term "goods" includes commodities, raw material, machinery, equipment, and industrial plants; and "related services" includes services such as insurance, installation, training, and initial maintenance.
- 5.3 The term "country of origin" means the country where the goods have been mined, grown, cultivated, produced, manufactured, or processed; or through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its imported components.
- 5.4 The nationality of the firm that produces, assembles, distributes, or sells the goods shall not determine their origin.
- 5.5 Unless otherwise specified in the TDS, a Tenderer that does not manufacture or produce the Goods it offers to supply shall submit the Manufacturer's Authorization using the form included in Section V, Tender Forms to demonstrate that it has been duly authorized by the manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these goods in Ghana.

Contents of Tender Document

Sections of Tender Document

6.1 The Tender Document consists of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which include all the Sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITT Clause 8.

PART 1 Tendering Procedures

- Section I. Instructions to Tenderers (ITT)
- Section II. Tender Data Sheet (TDS)
- Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
- Section IV. Tender Forms
- Section V. Eligible Countries

PART 2 Supply Requirements

• Section VI. Schedule of Requirements

PART 3 Contract

- Section VII. General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
- Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)
- Section IX. Contract Forms
- 6.2 The Invitation for Tenders issued by the Purchaser is part of the Tender Documents.
- 6.3 The Purchaser is not responsible for the completeness of the Tender Documents and their addenda, if they were not obtained directly from the Purchaser.
- 6.4 The Tenderer is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Tender Documents. Failure to furnish all information or documentation required by the Tender Documents, may result in the rejection of the Tender.

Clarification of Tender Documents

7.1 A prospective Tenderer requiring any clarification of the Tender Document shall contact the Purchaser in writing at the Purchaser's address indicated in the TDS. The Purchaser will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received no later than twenty-one (21) days prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders. The Purchaser shall forward copies of its response to all those who have acquired the Tender Document directly from it, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. Should the Purchaser deem it necessary to amend the Tender Document as a result of a clarification, it shall do so following the procedure under ITT Clause 8 and Sub-Clause 24.2.

Amendment of Tender Documents

- 8.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Tenders, the Purchaser may amend the Tender Documents by issuing addenda.
- 8.2 Any addendum issued shall be part of the Tender Documents and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the Tender Documents directly from the Purchaser.
- 8.3 To give prospective Tenderers reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Tenders, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders, pursuant to ITT Sub-Clause 24.2

Preparation of Tenders

Cost of Tendering

9.1 The Tenderer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Tender, and the Purchaser shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Tendering process.

Language of Tender

10.1 The Tender, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Tender exchanged by the Tenderer and the Purchaser, shall be written in the language specified in the TDS. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Tender may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into the language specified in the TDS, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Tender, such translation shall govern.

Documents Comprising the Tender

11.1 The Tender shall comprise the following:

- (a) Tender Submission Sheet and the applicable Price Schedules, in accordance with ITT Clauses 12, 14, and 15;
- (b) Tender Security, in accordance with ITT Clause 21;
- (c) alternative Tenders, if permissible, in accordance with ITT Clause 13;
- (d) written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Tender to commit the Tenderer, in accordance with ITT Clause 22:
- (e) documentary evidence in accordance with ITT Clause 16 establishing the Tenderer's eligibility to Tender, including the Tenderer Information Sheet and, when applicable, the Party to JV Information Sheet using the forms furnished in Section IV, Tender Forms;
- (f) documentary evidence in accordance with ITT Clause 17, that the Goods and Related Services to be supplied by the Tenderer are of eligible origin;
- (g) documentary evidence in accordance with ITT Clauses 18 and 30, that the Goods and Related Services conform to the Tender Documents;
- (h) documentary evidence in accordance with ITT Clause 19 establishing the Tenderer's qualifications to perform the contract if its Tender is accepted; and

(i) any other document required in the TDS.

Tender Submission Sheet and Price Schedules

- 12.1 The Tenderer shall submit the Tender Submission Sheet using the form furnished in Section IV, Tender Forms. This form must be completed without any alterations to its format, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
- 12.2 The Tenderer shall submit the Price Schedules for Goods and Related Services, according to their origin as appropriate, using the forms furnished in Section IV, Tender Forms

Alternative Tenders

13.1 Unless otherwise indicated in the TDS, alternative Tenders shall not be considered.

Tender Prices and Discounts

- 14.1 The prices and discounts quoted by the Tenderer in the Tender Submission Sheet and in the Price Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified below.
- 14.2 All lots and items must be listed and priced separately in the Price Schedules. If a Price Schedule shows items listed but not priced, their prices shall be assumed to be included in the prices of other items. Lots or items not listed in the Price Schedule shall be assumed not to be included in the Tender, and provided that the Tender is substantially responsive, the corresponding adjustment, as appropriate, shall be applied in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 31.3.
- 14.3 The price to be quoted in the Tender Submission Sheet, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 12.1(c), shall be the total price of the Tender, excluding any discounts offered.
- 14.4 The Tenderer shall quote any unconditional discounts and indicate the method for their application in the Tender Submission Sheet, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 12.1(d).
- 14.5 The terms EXW, CIF, CIP, and other similar terms shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by The International Chamber of Commerce, at the date of the Invitation for Tenders or as specified in the TDS.
- 14.6 Prices indicated on the respective Price Schedule Form included in Section IV, Tender Forms, shall be entered separately, when appropriate, in the following manner:

- (a) For Goods to be supplied from inside Ghana:
 - (i) the price of the goods quoted EXW (ex works, ex factory, ex warehouse, ex showroom, or off-the-shelf, as applicable), including all customs duties and sales and other taxes already paid or payable:
 - (A) on the components and raw material used in the manufacture or assembly of goods quoted ex works or ex factory;

or

- (B) on the previously imported goods of foreign origin quoted ex warehouse, ex showroom, or off-the-shelf.
- (ii) any Ghanaian sales and other taxes which will be payable on the goods if the contract is awarded to the Tenderer.
- (iii) the price for inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the goods to their final destination, if specified in the TDS.
- (b) For Goods to be supplied from outside Ghana:
 - (i) the price of the goods shall be quoted CIF named port of destination, or CIP border point, or CIP named place of destination, in Ghana, as specified in the TDS. In quoting the price, the Tenderer shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible countries. Similarly, the Tenderer may obtain insurance services from any eligible source country.
 - (ii) the price of the goods quoted FOB port of shipment (or FCA, as the case may be), if specified in the TDS.
 - (iii) the price of goods quoted CFR port of destination (or CPT as the case may be), if specified in the TDS.
 - (iv) the price for inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the goods from the port of entry to their final destination, if specified in the TDS.
- (c) for Related Services, other than inland transportation and

other services required to convey the goods to their final destination, whenever such Related Services are specified in the Schedule of Requirements:

- (i) the price of each item comprising the Related Services inclusive of;
- (ii) all custom duties, sales and other similar taxes applicable in Ghana, payable on the Related Services, if the Contract is awarded to the Tenderer.
- 14.7 The disagregation of price components in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 14.6 shall be solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of Tenders by the Purchaser. This shall not in any way limit the Purchaser's right to contract on any of the terms offered.
- 14.8 Prices quoted by the Tenderer shall be fixed during the Tenderer's performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any account, unless otherwise specified in the TDS. A Tender submitted with an adjustable price quotation shall be treated as non-responsive and shall be rejected, pursuant to ITT Clause 30. However, if in accordance with the TDS, prices quoted by the Tenderer shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract, a Tender submitted with a fixed price quotation shall not be rejected, but the price adjustment shall be treated as zero.
- 14.9 If so indicated in ITT Sub-Clause 1.1, Tenders shall be invited for individual contracts (lots) or for any combination of contracts (packages). Unless otherwise indicated in the TDS, prices quoted shall correspond to 100 % of the items specified for each lot and to 100% of the quantities specified for each item of a lot. Tenderers wishing to offer any price reduction for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their Tender the price reductions applicable to each package or, alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Price reductions shall be submitted in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 14.4, provided the Tenders for all lots are submitted and opened at the same time.

Currencies of Tender

- 15.1 For Goods and Related Services that the Tenderer will supply from inside Ghana the prices shall be quoted in Cedis (ϕ) , indexed to any convertible currency, unless otherwise specified in the TDS.
- 15.2 For Goods and Related Services that the Tenderer will supply from outside Ghana, prices shall be expressed in the currency of any eligible country. If the Tenderer wishes to be paid in a

combination of amounts in different currencies, it may quote its price accordingly but use no more than three currencies.

Documents Establishing the Eligibility of the Tenderer

- 16.1 To establish their eligibility in accordance with ITT Clause 4, Tenderers shall:
 - (a) complete the eligibility declarations in the Tender Submission Sheet, included in Section IV, Tender Forms; and
 - (b) if in accordance with ITT sub-Clause 4.1, the Tenderer is an existing or intended JV, it must submit the Tenderer Information Sheet and a copy of the JV Agreement, or a letter of intent to enter into such an Agreement. The respective document shall be signed by all legally authorized signatories of all the parties to the existing or intended JV, as appropriate.

Documents Establishing the Eligibility of the Goods and Related Services

17.1 To establish the eligibility of the Goods and Related Services in accordance with ITT Clause 5, Tenderers shall complete the country of origin declarations in the Price Schedule Forms, included in Section IV, Tender Forms.

Documents Establishing the Conformity of the Goods and Related Services

- 18.1 To establish the conformity of the Goods and Related Services to the Tender Documents, the Tenderer shall furnish as part of its Tender the documentary evidence that the goods conform to the technical specifications and standards specified in Section VI, Schedule of Requirements.
- 18.2 The documentary evidence may be in the form of literature, drawings or data, and shall consist of a detailed item by item description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the Goods and Related Services, demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the Goods and Related Services to the technical specification, and if applicable, a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Schedule of Requirements.
- 18.3 The Tenderer shall also furnish a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the goods for a period to be specified in the **Tender Data Sheet,** following commencement of the use of the goods by the Purchaser.
- 18.4 Standards for workmanship, process, material, and equipment, as

well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers specified by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Requirements, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Tenderer may offer other standards of quality, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers, provided that it demonstrates, to the Purchaser's satisfaction, that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Schedule of Requirements.

Documents Establishing the Qualifications of the Tenderer

19.1 To establish its qualifications to perform the Contract, the Tenderer shall submit the evidence indicated for each qualification criterion specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

Period of Validity of Tenders

- 20.1 Tenders shall remain valid for the period specified in the TDS after the Tender submission deadline date prescribed by the Purchaser. A Tender valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive.
- 20.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the Tender validity period, the Purchaser may request Tenderers to extend the period of validity of their Tenders. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Tender security is requested in accordance with ITT Clause 21, it shall also be extended for a corresponding period. A Tenderer may refuse the request without forfeiting its Tender security. A Tenderer granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Tender, except as provided in ITT Sub-Clause 20.3.
- 20.3 In the case of fixed price contracts, if the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial Tender validity, the Contract price shall be adjusted as specified in the request for extension. Tender evaluation shall be based on the Tender Price without taking into consideration the above correction

Tender Security

- 21.1 Unless otherwise specified in the TDS, the Tenderer shall furnish as part of its Tender, a Tender security in original form and in the amount specified in the TDS.
- 21.2 The Tender security shall be denominated in the currency of the Tender or in another freely convertible currency, and shall:
 - (a) at the Tenderer's option, be in the form of either a certified check, or a bank guarantee from a banking institution, or a bond issued by an insurance or bonding

institution;

- (b) be issued by a reputable institution from an eligible country, and acceptable to the Purchaser whose acceptance may not be unreasonably withheld;
- (c) be substantially in accordance with one of the forms of Tender security included in Section IV, Tender Forms, or other form approved by the Purchaser prior to Tender submission;
- (d) be payable promptly upon written demand by the employer in the case of the conditions listed in ITT Clause 21.5 are invoked;
- (e) be submitted in its original form; copies will not be accepted;
- (f) remain valid for a period of 28 days beyond the original validity period of Tenders, or beyond any period of extension subsequently requested under ITT Clause 20.2;
- 21.3 If a Tender Security is required in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 21.1, any Tender not accompanied by a substantially responsive Tender security in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 21.2, shall be rejected by the Purchaser as nonresponsive.
- 21.4 The Tender security of unsuccessful Tenderers shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Tenderer's furnishing of the performance security pursuant to ITT Clause 44.
- 21.5 The Tender security may be forfeited:
 - (a) if a Tenderer withdraws its Tender during the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Tender Submission Sheet, except as provided in ITT Sub-Clause 20.2; or
 - (b) if the successful Tenderer fails to:
 - (i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITT Clause 43;
 - (ii) furnish a performance security in accordance with ITT Clause 44.
- 21.6 The Tender Security of a JV must be in the name of the JV that submits the Tender. If the JV has not been legally constituted at the time of Tendering, the Tender Security shall be in the names of all future partners as named in the letter of intent mentioned in

ITT Sub-Clause 16.1.

Format and Signing of Tender

- 22.1 The Tenderer shall prepare one original of the documents comprising the Tender as described in ITT Clause 11 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL." In addition, the Tenderer shall submit copies of the Tender, in the number specified in the TDS and clearly mark them "COPY." In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.
- 22.2 The original and all copies of the Tender shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Tenderer. This authorization shall consist of a written authorization and shall be attached to the Tenderer Information Sheet included in Section IV Tender Forms. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the Tender, except for unamended printed literature, shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the Tender.
- 22.3 Any interlineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Tender.

Submission and Opening of Tenders

Sealing and Marking of Tenders

- 23.1 The Tenderer shall enclose the original and each copy of the Tender, including alternative Tenders, if permitted in accordance with ITT Clause 13, in separate sealed envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as "ORIGINAL" and "COPY." These envelopes containing the original and the copies shall then be enclosed in one single envelope.
- 23.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall:
 - (a) Bear the name and address of the Tenderer;
 - (b) be addressed to the Purchaser in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 24.1;
 - (c) bear the specific identification of this Tendering process indicated in ITT 1.1 and any additional identification marks as specified in the TDS; and
 - (d) bear a warning not to open before the time and date for Tender opening, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 24.1.
- 23.3 If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Purchaser will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or

premature opening of the Tender.

Deadline for Submission of Tenders

- 24.1 Tenders must be received by the Purchaser at the address and no later than the date and time indicated in the TDS.
- 24.2 The Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Tenders by amending the Tender Documents in accordance with ITT Clause 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Purchaser and Tenderers previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.

Late Tenders

25.1 The Purchaser shall not consider any Tender that arrives after the deadline for submission of Tenders, in accordance with ITT Clause 24. Any Tender received by the Purchaser after the deadline for submission of Tenders shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Tenderer.

Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Tenders

- 26.1 A Tenderer may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Tender after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 22.2, (except that no copies of the withdrawal notice are required). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Tender must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:
 - (a) submitted in accordance with ITT Clauses 22 and 23 (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL," "SUBSTITUTION," or "MODIFICATION;" and
 - (b) received by the Purchaser prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Tenders, in accordance with ITT Clause 24.
- 26.2 Tenders requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 26.1 shall be returned unopened to the Tenderers.
- 26.3 No Tender may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Tenders and the expiration of the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Tender Submission Sheet or any extension thereof.

Tender Opening

27.1 The Purchaser shall conduct the Tender opening in the presence of Tenderers' designated representatives who choose to attend, and at the address, date and time specified in the TDS.

- 27.2 First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding Tender shall not be opened, but returned to the Tenderer. No Tender withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at Tender opening. Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Tender being substituted, and the substituted Tender shall not be opened, but returned to the Tenderer. No Tender substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Tender opening. Envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Tender. No Tender modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Tender opening. Only envelopes that are opened and read out at Tender opening shall be considered further.
- 27.3 All other envelopes shall be opened one at a time, reading out: the name of the Tenderer and whether there is a modification; the Tender Prices, including any discounts and alternative offers if permitted; the presence of a Tender security, if required; and any other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate. Only discounts and alternative offers read out at Tender opening shall be considered for evaluation. No Tender shall be rejected at Tender opening except for late Tenders, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 25.1.
- 27.4 The Purchaser shall prepare a record of the Tender opening that shall include, as a minimum: the name of the Tenderer and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification; the Tender Price, per lot if applicable, including any discounts and alternative offers; and the presence or absence of a Tender security, if one was required. The Tenderers' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Tenderer's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Tenderers.

Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders

Confidentiality

28.1 Information relating to the examination, evaluation, comparison, and postqualification of Tenders, and recommendation of contract award, shall not be disclosed to Tenderers or any other persons

- not officially concerned with such process until information on Contract award is communicated to all Tenderers.
- 28.2 Any effort by a Tenderer to influence the Purchaser in the examination, evaluation, comparison, and postqualification of the Tenders or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Tender.
- 28.3 Notwithstanding ITT Sub-Clause 28.2, from the time of Tender opening to the time of Contract award, if any Tenderer wishes to contact the Purchaser on any matter related to the Tendering process, it should do so in writing.

Clarification of Tenders

29.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, comparison and post-qualification of the Tenders, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, ask any Tenderer for a clarification of its Tender. Any clarification submitted by a Tenderer in respect to its Tender and that is not in response to a request by the Purchaser shall not be considered. The Purchaser's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change in the prices or substance of the Tender shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Purchaser in the evaluation of the Tenders, in accordance with ITT Clause 31.

Responsiveness of Tenders

- 30.1 The Purchaser's determination of a Tender's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the Tender itself.
- 30.2 A substantially responsive Tender is one that conforms to all the terms, conditions, and specifications of the Tender Documents without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that:
 - (a) affects in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Goods and Related Services specified in the Contract; or
 - (b) limits in any substantial way, inconsistent with the Tender Documents, the Purchaser's rights or the Tenderer's obligations under the Contract; or
 - (c) if rectified would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Tenderers presenting substantially responsive Tenders.
- 30.3 If a Tender is not substantially responsive to the Tender Documents, it shall be rejected by the Purchaser and may not

subsequently be made responsive by the Tenderer by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.

Non-conformities, Errors, and Omissions

- 31.1 Provided that a Tender is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may waive any non-conformities or omissions in the Tender that do not constitute a material deviation.
- 31.2 Provided that a Tender is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may request that the Tenderer submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities or omissions in the Tender related to documentation requirements or waive such minor deviations or omissions. Such omission shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Tender. Failure of the Tenderer to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Tender.
- 31.3 Provided that the Tender is substantially responsive, the Purchaser shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:
 - (a) if there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the total price shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Purchaser there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the total price as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;
 - (b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and
 - (c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a) and (b) above.
- 31.4 If the Tenderer that submitted the lowest evaluated Tender does not accept the correction of errors, its Tender shall be disqualified and its Tender security shall be returned.

Preliminary Examination of Tenders

32.1 The Purchaser shall examine the Tenders to confirm that all documents and technical documentation requested in ITT Clause 11 have been provided, and to determine the completeness of each document submitted. If any of these documents or information is missing, the offer shall be rejected.

Examination of Terms and Conditions; Technical Evaluation

- 33.1 The Purchaser shall examine the Tender to confirm that all terms and conditions specified in the GCC and the SCC have been accepted by the Tenderer without any material deviation or reservation.
- 33.2 The Purchaser shall evaluate the technical aspects of the Tender submitted in accordance with ITT Clause 18, to confirm that all requirements specified in Section VI, Schedule of Requirements of the Tender Documents have been met without any material deviation or reservation.
- 33.3 If, after the examination of the terms and conditions and the technical evaluation, the Purchaser determines that the Tender is not substantially responsive in accordance with ITT Clause 30, the Purchaser shall reject the Tender.

Conversion to Single Currency

34.1 For evaluation and comparison purposes, the Purchaser shall convert all Tender prices expressed in the amounts in various currencies into a single currency, using the selling exchange rate established by the source and on the date specified in the TDS.

Domestic Preference

35.1 Unless otherwise specified in the TDS, domestic preference shall be a factor in Tender evaluation in accordance with the procedures outlined in Section III of this Tender Document.

Evaluation of Tenders

- 36.1 The Purchaser shall evaluate each Tender that has been determined to be substantially responsive.
- 36.2 To evaluate a Tender, the Purchaser shall only use all the factors, methodologies and criteria defined in the TDS and in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. No other criteria or methodology shall be permitted.
- 36.3 To evaluate a Tender, the Purchaser shall consider the following:
 - (a) the Tender price as quoted in accordance with clause 14;
 - (b) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 31.3;
 - (c) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 14.4;
 - (d) as indicated in the TDS, the applicable factors of evaluation amongst those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria;
 - (e) adjustments due to the application of a margin of preference, in accordance with ITT Clause 35 if

applicable.

- 36.4 The Purchaser's evaluation of a Tender will exclude and not take into account:
 - (a) In the case of Goods manufactured in Ghana or Goods of foreign origin already located in Ghana, sales and other similar taxes, which will be payable on the goods if a contract is awarded to the Tenderer;
 - (b) in the case of Goods to be supplied from outside Ghana, customs duties and other similar import taxes and other duties and taxes which will be payable on the goods if the contract is awarded to the Tenderer;
 - (c) in the case of Related Services, customs duties and sales and other similar taxes that will be payable on the Related Services if the contract is awarded to the Tenderer; and
 - (d) any allowance for price adjustment during the period of execution of the contract, if provided in the Tender.
- 36.5 The Purchaser's cost evaluation of a Tender may require the consideration of other factors, in addition to the Tender Price quoted in accordance with ITT Clause 14. These factors may be related to the characteristics, performance, and terms and conditions of purchase of the Goods and Related Services. The effect of the factors selected, if any, shall be expressed in monetary terms to facilitate comparison of Tenders, unless otherwise specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The factors to be used and the method of application shall be indicated in the TDS from amongst those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 36.6 If so indicated in the TDS, this Tender Document shall allow Tenderers to quote separate prices for one or more lots, and shall allow the Purchaser to award one or multiple lots to more than one Tenderer. The methodology of evaluation to determine the lowest-evaluated lot combinations, including any discounts offered in the Tender Submission Sheet, as appropriate, is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

Comparison of Tenders

37.1 The Purchaser shall compare all substantially responsive Tenders to determine the lowest-evaluated Tender, in accordance with ITT Clause 36.

Postqualification of

38.1 The Purchaser shall determine to its satisfaction whether the Tenderer that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated

the Tenderer

- and substantially responsive Tender is qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.
- 38.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Tenderer's qualifications submitted by the Tenderer, pursuant to ITT Clause 19, to clarifications in accordance with ITT Clause 29 and the qualification criteria indicated in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. Factors not included in Section III shall not be used in the evaluation of the Tenderer's qualification.
- 38.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Tenderer. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the Tender, in which event the Purchaser shall proceed to the next lowest evaluated Tender to make a similar determination of that Tenderer's capabilities to perform satisfactorily.

Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Tender, and to Reject Any or All Tenders

39.1 The Purchaser reserves the right to accept or reject any Tender, and to annul the Tendering process and reject all Tenders at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Tenderers.

Award of Contract

Award Criteria

40.1 The Purchaser shall award the Contract to the Tenderer whose offer has been determined to be the lowest evaluated Tender and is substantially responsive to the Tender Documents, provided the Tenderer is qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.

Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award

41.1 At the time the Contract is awarded, the Purchaser reserves the right to increase or decrease the quantity of Goods and Related Services originally specified in Section VI, Schedule of Requirements, provided this does not exceed the percentages indicated in the TDS, and without any change in the unit prices or other terms and conditions of the Tender and the Tender Documents.

Notification of Award

- 42.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of Tender validity, the Purchaser shall notify the successful Tenderer, in writing, that its Tender has been accepted.
- 42.2 Until a formal contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall constitute a binding Contract.
- 42.3 Upon the successful Tenderer's furnishing of the performance security pursuant to ITT Clause 44, the Purchaser will promptly notify the name of the winning Tenderer to each unsuccessful Tenderer and will discharge its tender security, pursuant to ITT Clause 21
- 42.4 The Purchaser shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful Tenderer who, after notification of award in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 42.1, requests the Purchaser in writing to explain on which grounds its Tender was not selected.

Signing of Contract

- 43.1 Promptly after notification, the Purchaser shall send the successful Tenderer the Agreement and the Special Conditions of Contract.
- 43.2 Within twenty-eight (28) days of receipt of the Contract, the successful Tenderer shall sign, date, and return it to the Purchaser.

Performance Security

- 44.1 Within twenty eight (28) days of the receipt of notification of award from the Purchaser, the successful Tenderer shall furnish the performance security in accordance with the GCC, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Section IX Contract forms.
- 44.2 Failure of the successful Tenderer to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Tender Security. In that event the Purchaser may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Tenderer, whose offer is substantially responsive and is determined by the Purchaser to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily or call for new tenders.

Protests or Claims

45.1 Tenderers may submit a protest or claim to the Purchaser, in writing, at anytime but not later than ten (10) days after they have been informed that they are unsuccessful pursuant to ITT Clause 42.

Section II. Tender Data Sheet

		A. General		
ITT 1.1	The number	The number of the Invitation for Tenders is: GR/GGCL/GD/0022/2020		
ITT 1.1	The Purchas	The Purchaser is: GHANA GRID COMPANY LTD (GRIDCo)		
ITT 1.1	BANKS/48V he identifica	The name of the ICT is: SUPPLY OF 125VDC BATTERY BANKS/48VDC BATTERY BANKS. he identification number of the ICT is: GR/GGCL/GD/0022/2020 The number and identification of lots comprising this ICT is:		
	LOT	ITEM	QUANTITY	
	1	SUPPLY OF 125VDC BATTERY BANKS	20 SGLS	
	2	SUPPLY OF 48VDC BATTERY BANKS	20 SGLS	
ITT 2.1	The Source	The Source of Funds is: INTERNALLY GENERATED		
ITT 2.1		The name of the Project is: SUPPLY OF 125VDC BATTERY BANKS/48VDC BATTERY BANKS.		
ITT 5.5	supply shall	A Tenderer that does not manufacture or produce the goods it offers to supply shall be required to submit with its Tender, the Manufacturer's Authorization using the form included in Section V Tender Forms of the Goods.		
		B. Contents of Tender Document		
ITT 7.1		For <u>clarification of Tenders purposes</u> only, the Purchaser's address is: Attention: DIRECTOR, FINANCE		
	Address: P (Address: P O BOX CS7979 TEMA		
	Floor-Room	Floor-Room number:		
	City: TEMA	City: TEMA		
	Region: GREATER ACCRA			

	Country: GHANA		
	Telephone: <u>+233 303 308892</u>		
	Facsimile number: <u>+233 303 303325</u>		
	Electronic mail address: gridcoprocurement@gridcogh.com		
	C. Preparation of Tenders		
ITT 10.1	The language of the Tender is: ENGLISH		
ITT 11.1 (i)	The Tenderer shall submit with its Tender the following additional documents:		
	1LIST OF COMPANIES TO WHOM SIMILAR SUPPLIES HAVE BEEN MADE IN THE PAST THREE YEARS, STATE VALUE, PERIOD OF EXECUTION DETAILS OF SUPPLIES, AND ADDRESS OF COMPANIES THAT PURCHASED THE ITEMS.		
	2. MANUFACTURER'S AUTHORIZATION		
ITT 12.1	The Tenderer shall submit the Tender Submission Sheet using the form furnished in Section IV, Tender Forms. This form must be completed without any alterations to its format, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.		
ITT 13.1	Alternative Tenders SHALL NOT be considered.		
	The Purchaser shall only apply the following criteria for evaluation of alternatives: NOT APPLICABLE		
ITT 14.4	Tenderer shall indicate any unconditional discounts and indicate the method for their application		
ITT 14.5	The Incoterms edition is: 2010		
ITT 14.6 (a) (iii)	The Tenderer shall quote the price of the inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the goods to their final destination. If these services are required, they are specified in the Schedule of Requirements.		
ITT 14.6 (b) (i)	The price of Goods offered from inside Ghana shall be quoted: IN GHANA CEDIS		
ITT 14.6 (b) (ii)	The price of Goods offered from outside Ghana shall be quoted: CIP GRIDCo Central Warehouse IN UNITED STATES DOLLARS (US\$)		

ITT 14.6 (b) (iii)	The Price of the Goods to be supplied from outside Ghana shall be quoted CIP Central Warehouse IN UNITED STATES DOLLARS (US\$)		
ITT 14.6 (b) (iv)	For Local Tenderers, the Tenderer shall quote the price of inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the Goods to their final destination.		
ITT 14.8	The prices quoted by the Tenderer shall be fixed		
ITT 14.9	Prices quoted for each lot shall correspond at least to hundred percent (100)% of the items specified for each lot.		
	Prices quoted for each item of a lot shall correspond at least to hundred percent (100) % of the quantities specified for each item of a lot. Tenders that do not meet this requirement shall be rejected		
ITT 15.1	For Goods and Related Services that the Tenderer will supply from inside Ghana the prices shall be quoted in GHANA CEDIS		
ITT 20.1	The Tender validity period shall be 120 days from the tender closing date		
ITT 21.1	A Tender security shall be required as follows;		
	LOT	ITEM	AMOUNT (US\$)
	1	SUPPLY OF 125VDC BATTERY BANKS	15,000.00
	2	SUPPLY OF 48VDC BATTERY BANKS	
ITT 22.1	In addition to the original of the Tender, the number of copies is: THREE (3)		
	D. Submission and Opening of Tenders		
ITT 23.2 (c)	The inner and outer envelopes shall bear the following additional identification marks: The tender number, closing date and address of tenderer, submission address.		
ITT 24.1	For Tender submission <u>purposes</u> only, the Purchaser's address is: Attention: DIRECTOR FINANCE		

	Address: P O BOX CS7979			
	Floor-Room number:			
	City: TEMA			
	Region: GREATER ACCRA			
	Country: GHANA			
	Office Location: TWO KILOMETERS OFF TEMA MOTORWAY ROUNDABOUT TO AFLAO ROAD, (CLOSE TO THE TEMA STEEL WORKS)			
	The deadline for the submission of Tenders is:			
	Date: June 8, 2020			
	Time: 12.00 noon local time			
ITT 27.1	The Tender opening shall take place at:			
	Address: GHANA GRID COMPANY LTD			
	Floor/Room number: PROCUREMENT CONFERENCE ROOM			
	City: TEMA			
	Country: GHANA			
	Date: June 8, 2020			
	Time: 12.00 noon local time			
	Office Location: TWO KILOMETERS OFF TEMA MOTORWAY ROUNDABOUT TO AFLAO ROAD, (CLOSE TO THE TEMA STEEL WORKS)			
	E. Evaluation and Comparison of Tenders			
ITT 30.2-	PRELIMINARY RESPONSIVENESS			
30.3, 32.1	Preliminary Tender Evaluation shall be based on the: General			
	responsiveness to the Tender Requirement as spelt out below			
	(a) Tender Submission Sheet and the applicable Price Schedules, in accordance with ITT Clauses 12, 14, and 15;			
	(b) Tender Security, in accordance with ITT Clause 21;			
	(c) written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Tender to			

		commit the Tenderer, in accordance with ITT Clause 22;	
	(d) documentary evidence in accordance with ITT Clause establishing the Tenderer's eligibility to Tender, including to Tenderer Information Sheet and, when applicable, the Party JV Information Sheet using the forms furnished in Section I Tender Forms;		
	(e) documentary evidence in accordance with ITT Clause 17, the Goods and Related Services to be supplied by the Tendare of eligible origin;		
	(f)	Quotation covering 100% of quantities in each lot in accordance with ITT14.9	
	(g)	Evidence that tenderer purchased the tender document	
	1. 2. 3. 4.	ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENT FOR LOCAL SUPPLIERS Provision of valid VAT/NHIL Certificate Provision of valid Income Tax Registration Certificate Provision of valid SSNIT Clearance Certificate Company registration certificate	
	TECHNIC	AL RESPONSIVENESS	
ITT 33.2	(i) Compliance to the technical specifications in Section VI-		
	Technical Specification		
	(ii) Submission of Manufacturer Authorization or Proof that bidder is OEM		
ITT 34.1	The currency that shall be used for Tender evaluation and comparison purposes to convert all Tender prices expressed in various currencies into a single currency is: UNITED STATES DOLLARS (US\$)		
	The source of exchange rate shall be: GHANA ASSOCIATION OF BANKERS, AVERAGE INTER BANK EXCHANGE RATE		
	The date for the exchange rate shall be: TENDER CLOSING DATE		
ITT 35.1	Domestic preference shall not be a Tender evaluation factor.		
ITT 36.3 (d)	COMMERCIAL RESPONSIVENESS		
	The applicable economic factors for evaluation shall be:		
	i. Delivery schedule offered in the tender		
	ii. Validity period offered in the tender		
	The following quantification methods will be applied for deviation in the Payment Schedule:		
	i. Total cost of equipment and materials		

	ii. Deviations in payment schedule from Conditions of Contract	that specified in the Special							
	The present value of the price taking into account the terms of payment offered.								
	This shall be determined as follows;								
	P = P1 + P2 + P	3							
	Where: P is the present value of price taking into account the terms of paym at the time of placement of order.								
	P1 is present value of the component requested;	of Advance payment							
	P2 is present value of the comp immediately upon delivery	ponent of payment to be made							
	$= \frac{\text{Amount}}{(1+r/365)^{n}}$								
	n is delivery period of goods in days r is annual interest rate of the Bank of Ghana on the tender closing date P3 is present value of component of payment to be made x days after delivery. = Amount (1+r/365) ^{n+x}								
	n is delivery period for good	S							
	r is annual interest rate of the Bank of Ghana on the tender closing date								
	T7								
	F. Award of Cont	ract							
ITT 41.1	The maximum percentage by which quantities may be is	ncreased is: 10%							
	The maximum percentage by which quantities may be d	decreased is: 10%							

Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

This section contains all the factors, methods and criteria that the Purchaser shall use to evaluate a Tender and determine whether a Tenderer has the required qualification. No other factor, method or criteria shall be used.

Table of Contents

- 1. Evaluation of Economic Factors
- 2. Evaluation of Multiple Contracts
- 3. Evaluation of Domestic Preference
- 4. Post-Qualification

1. Evaluation of Economic Factors

- 1.1 The Purchaser's evaluation of a Tender will take into account, in addition to the Tender price quoted in accordance with ITT Clause 14.6, one or more of the following factors as specified in the Tender Data Sheet, and quantified in 1.2 below:
 - (a) cost of inland transportation, insurance, and other costs within Ghana incidental to delivery of the goods to their final destination (only if the price for these services has not been requested as part of the Tender price as per TDS- ITT 14.6(a)(ii), and ITT 14.6(b)(iv)).
 - (b) delivery schedule offered in the Tender;
 - (c) deviations in payment schedule from that specified in the Special Conditions of Contract;
 - (d) the cost of components, mandatory spare parts, and service;
 - (e) the availability in Ghana of spare parts and after-sales services for the equipment offered in the Tender;
 - (f) the projected operating and maintenance costs during the life of the equipment;
 - (g) the performance and productivity of the equipment offered; and/or
 - (h) other specific criteria indicated in the Technical Specifications.
- 1.2 For factors retained in 1.1 above, one or more of the following quantification methods will be applied, as specified in the Tender Data Sheet:
 - (a) Inland transportation from EXW/port of entry/border point, insurance, and incidentals.

Inland transportation, insurance, and other incidental costs for delivery of the goods from EXW/port of entry/border point to Project Site named in the Tender Data Sheet will be computed for each Tender by the Purchaser on the basis of published tariffs by the rail or road transport agencies, insurance companies, and/or other appropriate sources. To facilitate such computation, Tenderer shall furnish in its Tender the estimated dimensions and shipping weight and the approximate EXW/CIF (or CIP border point) value of each package. The above cost will be added by the Purchaser to EXW/CIF/CIP border point price.

- (b) Delivery schedule.
 - (i) The goods covered under this invitation are required to be delivered (shipped) within an acceptable range of weeks specified in the Schedule of

Requirement. No credit will be given to earlier deliveries, and Tenders offering delivery beyond this range will be treated as nonresponsive. Within this acceptable range, an adjustment per week, as specified in the Tender Data Sheet, will be added for evaluation to the Tender price of Tenders offering deliveries later than the earliest delivery period specified in the Schedule of Requirements.

or

(ii) The Purchaser requires that the goods under the Invitation for Tenders shall be delivered (shipped) at the time specified in the Schedule of Requirements. The estimated time of arrival of the goods at the Project Site will be calculated for each Tender after allowing for reasonable international and inland transportation time. Treating the Tender resulting in the earliest time of arrival as the base, a delivery "adjustment" will be calculated for other Tenders by applying a percentage, specified in the Tender Data Sheet, of the EXW/CIF/CIP price for each week of delay beyond the base, and this will be added to the Tender price for evaluation. No credit shall be given to early delivery.

or

- (iii) The goods covered under this invitation are required to be delivered (shipped) in partial shipments, as specified in the Schedule of Requirements. Tenders offering deliveries earlier or later than the specified deliveries will be adjusted in the evaluation by adding to the Tender price a factor equal to a percentage, specified in the Tender Data Sheet, of EXW/CIF/CIP price per week of variation from the specified delivery schedule.
- (c) Deviation in payment schedule.
 - (i) Tenderers shall state their Tender price for the payment schedule outlined in the SCC. Tenders will be evaluated on the basis of this base price. Tenderers are, however, permitted to state an alternative payment schedule and indicate the reduction in Tender price they wish to offer for such alternative payment schedule. The Purchaser may consider the alternative payment schedule offered by the selected Tenderer.

 \mathbf{or}

- (ii) The SCC stipulate the payment schedule offered by the Purchaser. If a Tender deviates from the schedule and if such deviation is considered acceptable to the Purchaser, the Tender will be evaluated by calculating interest earned for any earlier payments involved in the terms outlined in the Tender as compared with those stipulated in this invitation, at the rate per annum specified in the Tender Data Sheet.
- (d) Cost of spare parts.
 - (i) The list of items and quantities of major assemblies, components, and selected spare parts, likely to be required during the initial period of operation specified in the Tender Data Sheet, is annexed to the Technical

Specifications. The total cost of these items, at the unit prices quoted in each Tender, will be added to the Tender price.

or

(ii) The Purchaser will draw up a list of high-usage and high-value items of components and spare parts, along with estimated quantities of usage in the initial period of operation specified in the Tender Data Sheet. The total cost of these items and quantities will be computed from spare parts unit prices submitted by the Tenderer and added to the Tender price.

or

- (iii) The Purchaser will estimate the cost of spare parts usage in the initial period of operation specified in the Tender Data Sheet, based on information furnished by each Tenderer, as well as on past experience of the Purchaser or other purchasers in similar situations. Such costs shall be added to the Tender price for evaluation.
- (e) Spare parts and after sales service facilities in Ghana.

The cost to the Purchaser of establishing the minimum service facilities and parts inventories, as outlined in the Tender Data Sheet or elsewhere in the Tender Documents, if quoted separately, shall be added to the Tender price.

(f) Operating and maintenance costs.

Operating and maintenance costs of the goods will be evaluated in accordance with the criteria specified in the Tender Data Sheet or in the Technical Specifications.

- (g) *Performance and productivity of the equipment.*
 - (i) Tenderers shall state the guaranteed performance or efficiency in response to the Technical Specification. For each drop in the performance or efficiency below the norm of 100, an adjustment for an amount specified in the Tender Data Sheet will be added to the Tender price, representing the capitalized cost of additional operating costs over the life of the plant, using the methodology specified in the Technical Specifications.

 \mathbf{or}

(ii) Goods offered shall have a minimum productivity specified under the relevant provision in the Technical Specifications to be considered responsive. Evaluation shall be based on the cost per unit of the actual productivity of goods offered in the Tender, and adjustment will be added to the Tender price using the methodology specified in the Technical Specifications.

(h) Specific additional criteria

Other specific additional criteria to be considered in the evaluation and the evaluation method shall be detailed in the Tender Data Sheet and/or the Technical Specifications.

2. Evaluation of Multiple Contracts

2.1. Evaluation of Multiple Contracts

Since in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 36.6 the Purchaser _____ allowed to award one or multiple lots to more than one Tenderer, the following methodology shall _____ be used for award of multiple contracts.

To determine the lowest-evaluated lot combinations, the Purchaser shall:

- (a) evaluate only lots or contracts that include at least the percentages of items per lot and quantity per item as specified in ITT 14.9
- (b) take into account:
 - (i) the lowest-evaluated Tender for each lot that meets the requirement of Evaluation Criteria (EC);
 - (ii) the price reduction per lot and the methodology for their application as offered by the Tenderer in its Tender; and
 - (ii) the contract-award sequence that provides the most optimum economic combination taking into account any limitations due to constraints in supply or execution capacity determined in accordance with the post-qualification criteria, as set in EC Clause 4. Post Qualification

3. Evaluation of Domestic Preference

If the **Tender Data Sheet** so specifies, the Purchaser will grant a margin of preference to goods manufactured in Ghana for the purpose of Tender comparison, in accordance with the procedures outlined in subsequent paragraphs:

Tenders will be classified in one of three groups, as follows:

(a) **Group A:** Tenders offering goods manufactured in Ghana, for which (i) labor, raw materials, and components from within Ghana account for more than thirty (30) percent of the EXW price; and (ii) the production facility in which they will be

manufactured or assembled has been engaged in manufacturing or assembling such goods at least since the date of Tender submission.

- (b) **Group B:** All other Tenders offering goods from within Ghana.
- (c) **Group C:** Tenders offering goods of foreign origin to be imported by the Purchaser directly or through the Supplier's local Agent.

To facilitate this classification by the Purchaser, the Tenderer shall complete whichever version of the Price Schedule furnished in the Tender Documents is appropriate provided, however, that the completion of an incorrect version of the Price Schedule by the Tenderer will not result in rejection of its Tender, but merely in the Purchaser's reclassification of the Tender into its appropriate Tender group.

The Purchaser will first review the Tenders to confirm the appropriateness of, and to modify as necessary, the Tender group classification to which Tenderers assigned their Tenders in preparing their Tender Forms and Price Schedules.

All evaluated Tenders in each group will then be compared among themselves to determine the lowest evaluated Tender of each group. The lowest evaluated Tender of each group will next be compared with the lowest evaluated Tenders of the other groups. If this comparison results in a Tender from Group A or Group B being the lowest, it will be selected for contract award.

If, as a result of the preceding comparison, the lowest evaluated Tender is from Group C, all Group C Tenders will then be further compared with the lowest evaluated Tender from Group A, after adding to the evaluated Tender price of the imported goods offered in each Group C Tender, for the purpose of this further comparison only:

(a) the amount of customs duties and other import taxes that a nonexempt importer would have to pay for the importation of goods offered in each Group C Tender;

or

(b) twenty five (25) percent of the CIF (or CIP border point or CIP named place of destination, as the case may be) Tender price of such goods, if the customs duties and taxes exceed twenty five (25) percent of the CIF (or CIP border point or CIP place of destination) price of such goods.

If the Group A Tender in the further comparison is the lowest, it will be selected for award. If not, the lowest evaluated Tender from Group C, as determined from the comparison under ITT Clause 37, will be selected for award.

4. Post-Qualification Criteria

After determining the lowest-evaluated Tender in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 37.1, the Purchaser shall carry out the post-qualification of the Tenderer in accordance with ITT Clause 38, using only the factors, methods and criteria specified herein, as shown in the following table. Factors not included in this Section shall not be used in the evaluation of the Tenderer's qualification.

4.1 Experience and Technical Capacity

The Tenderer shall furnish documentary evidence to demonstrate that it meets the following experience and capacity requirement.

a) List of companies or agencies to which similar supplies have been made in the past 3 years. List may include exports to countries other than the country of manufacture. State value and period of execution of contract.

The Tenderer shall furnish documentary evidence to demonstrate that the goods it offers meet the following requirement.

a) 12 months warranty from date of commissioning in Ghana

Section IV. Tender Forms

Table of Forms

Tenderer Information Sheet	46
Party to JV Information Sheet	47
Tender Submission Sheet	48
Price Schedule for Goods to be Supplied from Outside Ghana	50
Price Schedule for Goods to be Supplied from Inside Ghana	51
Price and Completion Schedule for Related Services	52
Tender Security Form (Bank Guarantee)	53
Tender Security Form (Tender Bond)	55
Manufacturer's Authorization	57
Instructions for Completing the Tender Forms	58

Tenderer Information Sheet

	Date:	_
	ICT No.:	
	Invitation for Tender No.:	
	Page of pages	
1.	Tenderer's Legal Name	_
2.	In case of JV, legal name of each party:	
3.	Tenderer's actual or intended Country of Registration:	
	, e	
1	Tenderer's Year of Registration:	
4.	Tenderer's Tear of Registration.	
5.	Tenderer's Legal Address in Country of Registration:	
6	Tenderer's Authorized Representative Information	
0.	Tenderer's Authorized Representative information	
	Name:	
	Address:	
	Telephone/Fax numbers:	
	Email Address:	
7.	Attached are copies of original documents of:	
	Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 1, above, in accordance with	
IT	Γ Sub-Clauses 4.1 and 4.2.	
	In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITT Sub-	
	Clause 4.1.	
	In case of government owned entity from Ghana, documents establishing legal and	
	financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.4.	
	Clause 4.4.	

Date: _______
ICT No.: ______
Invitation for Tender No.:_____

Party to JV Information Sheet

	Page of pages
1.	Tenderer's Legal Name:
2.	JV's Party legal name:
3.	JV's Party Country of Registration:
4.	JV's Party Year of Registration:
5.	JV's Party Legal Address in Country of Registration:
6.	JV's Party Authorized Representative Information
	Name:
	Address:
	Telephone/Fax numbers:
	Email Address:
7	Attached are copies of original documents of:
	Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 1, above, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clauses 4.1 and 4.2.
	In case of government owned entity from Ghana, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.5.

Tender Submission Sheet

	Date:
	ICT No.:
	Invitation for Tender No.:Alternative No.:
	Alternative Ivo
To:	
We	, the undersigned, declare that:
(a)	We have examined and have no reservations to the Tender Documents, including Addenda No.:
(b)	We offer to supply in conformity with the Tender Documents and in accordance with the delivery schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements the following Goods and Related Services:
(c)	The total price of our Tender, excluding any discounts offered in item (d) below is:
(d)	The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
(e)	Our Tender shall be valid for the period of time in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 20.1, from the date fixed for Tender submission deadline in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 24.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
(f)	If our Tender is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with ITT Clause 44 and GCC Clause 17 for the due performance of the Contract;
(g)	We, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract, have nationalities from eligible countries in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.2;
(h)	We have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.3;
(i)	Our firm, its affiliates or subsidiaries—including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract—has not been declared ineligible by the Public Procurement Board of the Republic of Ghana, or under the laws or official regulations of the Republic of

Ghana, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.7;

	The following commissions, gratuities, or fees have been paid or are to be paid with respect to the Tendering process or execution of the Contract:						
	Name of Recipient	Address	Reason	Amount			
	(If none has been paid o	r is to be paid, indicate "	none.")				
	We understand that this Ten your notification of award, s contract is prepared and exe	shall constitute a binding					
	We understand that you are Tender that you may receive	-	lowest evaluated Ten	der or any other			
Sign	ned	In the Capacity	of				
Nan	ne						
Dul	y authorized to sign the Ten	der for and on behalf of					
Date	ed on	day o	f	,			

Price Schedule for Goods to be Supplied from Outside Ghana

(Group C Tenders)
Currencies in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 14.6(b)

Date:	
ICT No:	
Invitation for Tenders No:_	
Alternative No:	
Page N°	of

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Item N°	Description of Good	Country of origin	Quantity and physical unit	Unit price CIF or CIP in accordance with ITT 14.6(b)(i)	Unit price FOB or FCA in accordance with ITT 14.6(b)(ii)	Unit price CFR or CPT in accordance with ITT 14.6(b)(iii)	Total CIF or CIP price per item (col. 4×5)	Price per item for inland transportation and other services required in Ghana to convey the goods to their final destination (if required in TDS-ITT14.6(b)(iv))	Total price per item (col. 8+9)
							T	otal Tender Price	

Name of Tenderer ______ Signature of Tenderer ______ Date _____

Price Schedule for Goods to be supplied from Inside Ghana

(Group A and B Tenders) Currencies in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 14.6(a)

Date:					
ICT No:					
Invitation for Tenders No:					
Alternative No:					
Page N° of					

quantity and Unit price hysical unit EXW	Total EXW price per item (col. 4×5)	Price per item for inland transportation and	Cost of local labor, raw material and	Total price of item (col. 6+7)	Sales and other taxes payable	Total Price per item
		other services required in Ghana to convey the goods to their final destination (if required in TDS- ITT14.6(a)(iii))	components from within Ghana % of col. 6		per item if Contract is awarded (in accordance with ITT 14.6(a)(ii)	(col. 9+10)
					ender Price	

Name of Tenderer	_Signature of Tenderer	Date

Price and Completion Schedule for Related Services

		accordance with		Da IC Invita .6(c)	ite: CT No.: tion for Tender I Page	No.: of
1 Item	Description of Services (excludes inland transportation and other services required in Ghana to convey the goods to their final destination)	Country of origin	4 Delivery Date	Quantity and physical unit	6 Unit price	7 Total Price of item (col. 7+8)
				Tota	al Tender Price	
Name of Tenderer _	Signature of	of Tenderer		Date		

Tender Security Form (Bank Guarantee)

	Date:
	invitation for Tender No
To: _	
Wher	reas
(herei	inafter "the Tenderer") has submitted its Tender dated
	er "the Tenderer") has submitted its Tender dated for ICT No. for the supply of hereinafter called "the hereinafter called "the hereinafter called "the hereinafter "the bank"), are bound unto (hereinafter haser") in the sum of payment well and truly to be made to the aforementioned Purchaser, the Guarantor If, its successors, or assignees by these presents. Sealed with the Common Seal nk this day of
	haveing from called "the
Tende	
1 CHGC	
KNO	W ALL PEOPLE by these presents that WE
of	having our registered office at
	ICT No.: Invitation for Tender validity fender of the supply of the supply of the early lead "the supply of the early lead "the supply of the early lead "the
6641a a T	(hereinatter
	Invitation for Tender No.: Install Invitation for Tender dated Install Invitation for Tender Supply of Install I
	s bank this,,,
THE	CONDITIONS of this obligation are the following:
1	If the Tendence with decree its Tendench decine the main deficient of the decree is the control of the control
1.	• 1
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	20.2, 01
2.	
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
	(c) rating the religional continuous security, in accordance with the rr relative $\pm \pm$, or

We undertake to pay the Purchaser up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without the Purchaser having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Purchaser states that the amount claimed by it is due to it, owing to the occurrence of one or more of the above conditions, specifying the occurred conditions.

This security shall remain in force up to and including twenty-eight (28) days after the period of Tender validity, and any demand in respect thereof should be received by the Guarantor no later than the above date.								
Signed	_ In the Capacity of							
Name Duly authorized to sign the Tender secu	urity for and on behalf of							
Dated on	,							

Tender Security Form (Tender Bond)

BOND NO)	
BY THIS	BOND	as Principal (hereinafter called
"the Princ	cipal"), and	, authorized to transact
business i	n	, as Surety (hereinafter called "the, as Obligee
Surety"),	are held and firmly bound unto _	, as Obligee
(hereinafte	r called "the Purchaser") in the sum(*) o	f, for
	nt of which sum, well and truly to be ma our successors and assigns, jointly and s	ade, we, the said Principal and Surety, bind severally, firmly by these presents.
	, 20, for the supply of	Tender to the Purchaser dated the day (hereinafter called the
NOW, TH Principal:	IEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF	THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the
	hdraws its Tender during the period of T der Form; or	Tender validity specified by the Tenderer
	uses to accept the correction of errors in s to Tenderers; or	its Tender Price in accordance with the
	ring been notified of the acceptance of it Cender validity;	s Tender by the Purchaser during the
(a)	fails or refuses to execute the Contrac to Tenderers, if required; or	et Form in accordance with the Instructions
(b)		ance Security in accordance with the
receipt of tits demand	the Purchaser's first written demand, wi	he Purchaser up to the above amount upon ithout the Purchaser having to substantiate aser shall state that the demand arises from ng which event(s) has occurred.
including t	the date 30 days after the date of expirate to Tender. Any demand in respect of the	remain in full force and affect up to and ation of the Tender validity as stated in the his Bond should reach the Surety not later
	MONY WHEREOF, the Principal and the their respective names this day of	he Surety have caused these presents to be f 20

Principal:	Surety: Corporate Seal (where appropriate)
(Signature)	(Signature)
(Printed name and title)	(Printed name and title)

(*) The amount of the Bond shall be denominated in the currency of the Employer's country or the equivalent amount in a freely convertible currency

Manufacturer's Authorization

		Date	
		ICT	No.:
То:			
WHEREAS			
We,			, are reputable
manufacturers of, _			
THEREFORE, We d	lo hereby		
response to the Invit provide		cated above. The purp following	to submit a Tender in ose of such Tender is to Goods
manufactured by us, Goods.	and to subsequently ne	egotiate sign the Contra	ct for the supply of such
and			
	ull guarantee and warrantet, with respect to the go		Clause 27 of the Genera ler.
Signed	In th	ne Capacity of	
Name			
•	ign the authorization for		
Note: This letter of a	authorization should be on	the letterhead of the Man	ufacturer

Instructions for Completing the Tender Forms

The Tenderer shall fill in and complete all the blank spaces in the Tender Forms in accordance with the instructions for each form indicated below. The Tenderer shall note that the forms included here are for guidance purposes only and that the Tenderer shall prepare its Tender using the corresponding blank forms.

Tenderer Information Sheet

Date: ______
ICT No.: _____

	Invitation for Tender No.:
	Page of pages
1.	Tenderer's Legal Name [insert Tenderer's legal name]
2.	In case of JV, legal name of each party: [insert legal name of each party in JV]
	Tenderer's actual or intended Country of Registration: [insert actual or intended Country Registration]
4.	Tenderer's Year of Registration: [insert Tenderer's year of registration]
	Tenderer's Legal Address in Country of Registration: [insert Tenderer's legal address in intry of registration]
6.	Tenderer's Authorized Representative Information
	Name: [insert Authorized Representative's name]
	Address: [insert Authorized Representative's Address]
	Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert Authorized Representative's telephone/fax numbers]
	Email Address: [insert Authorized Representative's email address]
7.	Attached are copies of original documents of: [check the box(es) of the attached original documents]
	Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 1, above, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clauses 4.1 and 4.2.
	In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.1.
	In case of government owned entity from Ghana, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.4.

Party to JV Information Sheet

Date: _____

ICT No.: ______
Invitation for Tender No.:_____

	Page of pages
1.	Tenderer's Legal Name: [insert Tenderer's legal name]
2.	JV's Party legal name: [insert JV's Party legal name]
3.	JV's Party Country of Registration: [insert JV's Party country of registration]
4.	JV's Party Year of Registration: [insert JV's Part year of registration]
5.	JV's Party Legal Address in Country of Registration: [insert JV's Party legal address in country of registration]
6.	JV's Party Authorized Representative Information
Na	me: [insert name of JV's Party authorized representative]
Ad	dress: [insert address of JV's Party authorized representative]
Te	lephone/Fax numbers: [insert telephone/fax numbers of JV's Party authorized
	representative]
En	nail Address: [insert email address of JV's Party authorized representative]
7.	Attached are copies of original documents of: [check the box(es) of the attached original documents]
	Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 1, above, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clauses 4.1 and 4.2.
	In case of government owned entity from Ghana, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITT Sub-

Clause 4.4.

Tender Submission Sheet Form

The Tenderer shall fill in and complete all the blank spaces in the **Tender Submission Sheet** in accordance with the instructions indicated here. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.

Input of Information to be completed by Tenderer Tender Submission Sheet

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of
Tender Submission]
ICT No.: [insert number of Tendering
process]
Invitation for Tender No.: [insert No of IFB]
Alternative No.: [insert identification No if
this is a Tender for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

We, the undersigned, declare that:

- (a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Tender Documents, including Addenda No.: [insert the number and issuing date of each Addenda];
- (b) We offer to supply in conformity with the Tender Documents and in accordance with the site arrival dates specified in the Schedule of Requirements the following Goods and Related Services [insert a brief description of the Goods and Related Services];
- (c) The total price of our Tender, excluding any discounts offered in item (d) below, is: [insert the total Tender price in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];
- (d) The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:

Discounts. If our Tender is accepted, the following discounts shall apply. [Specify in detail each discount offered and the specific item of the Schedule of Requirements to which it applies.]

Methodology of Application of the Discounts. The discounts shall be applied using the following method: [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts];

- (e) Our Tender shall be valid for the period of time specified in ITT Sub-Clause 20.1, from the date fixed for the Tender submission deadline in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 24.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- (f) If our Tender is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with ITT Clause 44 and GCC Clause 17 for the due performance of the Contract;
- (g) We, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract, have nationality from eligible countries [insert the nationality of the Tenderer, including that of all parties that comprise the Tenderer, if the Tenderer is a JV, and the nationality each subcontractor and supplier]
- (h) We have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.3;
- (i) Our firm, its affiliates or subsidiaries—including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract—has not been declared ineligible by the Bank, under Ghana laws or official regulations, in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 4.7;
- (j) The following commissions, gratuities, or fees have been paid or are to be paid with respect to the Tendering process or execution of the Contract: [insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity]

Name of Recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

- (k) We understand that this Tender, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed.
- (l) We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated Tender or any other Tender that you may receive.

Signed: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown] In the capacity of [insert legal capacity of person signing the Tender Security]

Name: [insert complete name of person signing the Tender Security]

Duly authorized to	o sign the Tender for	and on behalf of: [insert complete name of bank]
Dated on	day of	,[insert date of signing]

Price Schedule Forms

The Tenderer shall fill in and complete all the blank spaces in the **Price Schedule** forms in accordance with the instructions indicated below. The list of items in column 1 of the **Price Schedules** shall coincide with the List of Goods and Related Services specified by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Requirements.

Price Schedule for Goods to be Supplied from Outside Ghana

Date:[insert day, month and year of Tender submission]

(Group C Tenders)

ICT No:[insert number of Tendering process]

Currencies in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 14.6(b)

Invitation for Tenders No: [insert No of IFB]

Alternative No:[insert identification No if this is a Tender for an Alternative]

Page N° ___ of ___

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Item N°	Description of Goods	Country of origin	Quantity and physical unit	Unit price CIF [insert named port of destination] or CIP [insert named place of destination] in accordance with ITT 14.6(b)(i)	Unit price FOB [insert named port of embarkation] or FCA [insert named place of loading] in accordance with ITT 14.6(b)(ii)	Unit price CFR [insert named port of destination] Or CPT [insert named place of loading] in accordance with ITT 14.6(b)(iii)	Total CIF or CIP price per item (col. 4×5)	Price per item for inland transportation and other services required in Ghana to convey the goods to their final destination (if required in TDS-ITT14.6(b)(iv))	Total price per item (col. 8+9)
[insert numbe r of item]	[insert name of good]	[insert country of origin of this item]	[insert number of units to be supplied and name of the physical unit]	[insert unit price CIF or CIP of this item]	[insert unit priceFOB or FCA of this item]	[insert unit price CFR or CPT of this item]	[insert total CIF or CIP price of this item]	[when this optional item has been specified in the Schedule of Requirements, insert the corresponding price per item]	[insert correspnding total price of this item]
								Total Tender Price	[insert total of this column]

Name of Tenderer [insert complete name of Tenderer] Signature of Tenderer [insert signature of person signing the Tender] Date [insert date]

Price Schedule for Goods to be Supplied from Inside Ghana

Date:[insert day, month and year of Tender submission]

(Group A and B Tenders) Currencies in accordance with ITT Sub-Clause 14.6(a) ICT No: [insert No of Tendering process]
Invitation for Tenders No: [insert No of IFB]

Alternative No: [insert No if this Tender is for an Alternative]

Page N° ____ of ____

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
Item N°	Descript ion of Goods	Country of origin	Quantity and physical unit	Unit price EXW	Total EXW price per item (col. 4×5)	Price per item for inland transportation and other services required in Ghana to convey the goods to their final destination (if required in TDS-ITT14.6(a)(iii))	Cost per item of local labor, raw material and components from within Ghana % of col. 7	Total price of item (col. 6+7)	Sales and other taxes payable per item if Contract is awarded (in accordance with ITT 14.6(a)(ii)	Total Price per item (col. 9+10)
[insert number of item]	[insert name of good]	[insert countr y of origin of this item]	[insert number of units to be supplied and name of the physical unit]	[insert unit price EXW of this item]	[insert total EXW price per item]	[when this optional item has been specified in the ITT, insert the corresponding price per item]	[insert cost of local labor, raw material and components from within Ghana]	[insert total price of this item]	[insert sales and other taxes payable per item if Contract is awarded]	[insert total Contract Price of item]
								Total '	Tender Price	[insert total of this column]

Name of Tenderer [insert complete name of Tenderer] Signature of Tenderer [insert signature of person signing the Tender] Date [insert date]

Price and Completion Schedule for Related Services

Date:[insert day, month and year of Tender submission]

ICT No.: [insert No of Tendering process]

Invitation for Tender No: [insert No of IFB]

Alternative No:[insert identification No if this is a Tender for an Alternative]

Currencies in accordance with ITT Clause 14.6(c)

Page N° ____ of ____

1	2	3	1	5	6	7	
1	2	3	4	3	6	/	
Item	Description of Services (excludes inland transportation and other services required in Ghana to convey the goods to their final destination)	Country of origin	Delivery Date	Quantity and physical unit	Unit price	Total price per item (col. 7+8)	
[insert numbe r of item]	[insert description of services (excludes inland transportation and other services required in Ghana to convey the goods to their final destination)]	[insert country of origin of the goods or nationality of the firm providing the services]	[insert Delivery Date]	[insert quantities of services and name of the physical unit. Insert Lump Sum, if appropriate]	[insert unit price of services, where applicable, or insert price on a lump sum basis]	[insert total contract price of item]	
Total Tender Price							

Name of Tenderer [insert complete name of Tenderer] Signature of Tenderer [insert signature of person signing the Tender] Date [insert date]

Tender Security Form (Bank Guarantee)

The Tenderer shall fill in and complete all the blank spaces in the Tender Security form in accordance with the instructions indicated below:

Input of Information to be completed by Tenderer **Tender Security**

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission] ICT No.: [insert number of Tendering process] Invitation for Tender No.: [insert No of IFB] Alternative No.:

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

Whereas [insert complete name of Tenderer] (hereinafter "the Tenderer") has submitted its Tender dated [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender submission] for ICT No. [insert ICT No] for the supply of [insert brief description of the Goods and Related Services], hereinafter called "the Tender."

KNOW ALL PEOPLE by these presents that **WE** [insert complete name of bank issuing the Tender Security], of [insert city of domicile and country of nationality] having our registered office at [insert full address of the issuing institution] (hereinafter "the bank"), are bound unto [insert complete name of the Purchaser] (hereinafter "the Purchaser") in the sum of [specify in words the amount and currency of the Tender security (specify the amount and currency in figures)], for which payment well and truly to be made to the aforementioned Purchaser, the Guarantor binds itself, its successors or assignees by these presents. Sealed with the Common Seal of this bank, this [insert day in numbers] day of [insert month], [insert year].

THE CONDITIONS of this obligation are the following:

- 1. If the Tenderer withdraws its Tender during the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer in the Tender Submission Sheet, except as provided in ITT Sub-Clause 20.2; or
- 2. If the Tenderer, having been notified of the acceptance of its Tender by the Purchaser, during the period of Tender validity, fails or refuses to:
 - (a) execute the Contract; or
 - (b) furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the ITT Clause 44; or
 - (c) accept the correction of its Tender by the Purchaser, pursuant to ITT Clause 31.

We undertake to pay the Purchaser up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without the Purchaser having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Purchaser state that the amount claimed by it is due to it, owing to the occurrence of one or more of the above conditions, specifying the occurred conditions.

This guarantee shall remain in force up to and including twenty-eight (28) days after the period of Tender validity, and any demand in respect thereof should be received by the Guarantor no later than the above date.

Name: [insert complet [insert legal capacity o	-	signing the Tender Security] the Tender Security]	In the capacity of
Signed: [insert signatu	ire of person who	se name and capacity are show	vn above]
Duly authorized to sign	n the Tender for an	d on behalf of: [insert complete	name of bank]
Dated on	day of	. [insert o	late of signing]

Tender Security Form (Tender Bond)

BOND NO
BY THIS BOND [insert name of Tenderer] as Principal (hereinafter called "the Principal"), and [insert name, legal title, and address of surety], authorized to transact business in [insert name of country of Purchaser], as Surety (hereinafter called "the Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto [insert name of Purchaser] as Obligee (hereinafter called "the Purchaser") in the sum(*) of [insert amount of Bond] [insert amount in words] for the payment of which sum, well and truly to be made, we, the said Principal and Surety bind ourselves, our successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
WHEREAS the Principal has submitted a written Tender to the Purchaser dated the day of, 20, for the supply of [insert name and/or description of goods] (hereinafter called the "Tender").
NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the Principal:
(1) withdraws its Tender during the period of Tender validity specified by the Tenderer on the Tender Form; or
(2) refuses to accept the correction of errors in its Tender Price in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers; or
(3) having been notified of the acceptance of its Tender by the Purchaser during the period of Tender validity;
 (a) fails or refuses to execute the Contract Form in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers, if required; or (b) fails or refuses to furnish the Performance Security in accordance with the Instructions to Tenderers;
then the Surety undertakes to immediately pay to the Purchaser up to the above amount upon receipt of the Purchaser's first written demand, without the Purchaser having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Purchaser shall state that the demand arises from the occurrence of any of the above events, specifying which event(s) has occurred.
The Surety hereby agrees that its obligation will remain in full force and affect up to and including the date 30 days after the date of expiration of the Tender validity as stated in the Invitation to Tender. Any demand in respect of this Bond should reach the Surety not later than the above date.
IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have caused these presents to be executed in their respective names this day of 20

Principal:	Surety: Corporate Seal (where appropriate)
(Signature)	(Signature)
(Printed name and title)	(Printed name and title)

(*) The amount of the Bond shall be denominated in the currency of the Employer's country or the equivalent amount in a freely convertible currency

Manufacturer's Authorization Form

The Tenderer shall fill in and complete all the blank spaces in the Manufacturer's Authorization form in accordance with the instructions indicated here.

Input of Information to be completed by Tenderer

Manufacturer's Authorization

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Tender Submission]
ICT No.: [insert number of Tendering process]
Alternative No: [insert identification No if

Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Tender for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

WHEREAS

We [insert complete name of Manufacturer], who are official manufacturers of [insert type of goods manufactured], having factories at [insert full address of Manufacturer's factories], do hereby authorize [insert complete name of Tenderer] to submit a Tender in relation to the Invitation for Tenders indicated above, the purpose of which is to provide the following Goods, manufactured by us [insert name and or brief description of the Goods], and to subsequently negotiate and sign the Contract.

We hereby extend our full guarantee and warranty in accordance with Clause 27 of the General Conditions of Contract, with respect to the Goods offered by the above firm in reply to this Invitation for Tenders.

[insert complete name of person Namesigning the authorization]	[insert legal capacity of person In the Capacity of signing the authorization]
Signed[insert signature of person nam	ne and capacity are shown]
Duly authorized to sign the authorization [Manufacturer]	for and on behalf of[insert complete name of
Dated on day of	,[insert date of signing].
Note: This letter of authorization should be	on the letterhead of the Manufacturer.

Section V. Eligible Countries

Public Procurement Board of the Republic of Ghana

Eligibility for the Provision of Goods, Works and Services financed from the Public Funds of the Republic of Ghana

As of _APRIL 2019__.

For the information of Tenderers, and in accordance with ITT Clause 4, set forth below is a list of countries from which Tenderers, goods and services are not eligible to participate in procurement financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana:

NONE

PART 2 – Supply Requirements

Section VI. Schedule of Requirements

Contents

1.	List of Goods and Delivery Schedule	76
2.	List of Related Services and Completion Schedule	78
3.	Technical Specifications	79
4.	Drawings	94

List of Goods and Delivery Schedule

The Tenderer shall quote Contract Delivery Dates for all items and lots as specified in this Form 1 List of Goods and Delivery Schedule.

1	2	3	4		5		
				Incoterm Specified and Named Place or Port of Destination		Required Delivery	
Item	Description of Good	Quantity	Physical Unit	Goods from Goods from inside Ghana Ghana		Date	
	LOT 1						
1	125VDC BATTERY BAKS	20	SGLS	CIP Central Warehouse Tema CIP GRIDCo Central Warehouse Tema CIP Central CIP GRIDCo Central Warehouse Tema Warehouse Tema		5 to 6 months from award of contract	
2	48VDC BATTERY BANKS	20	SGLS			5 to 6 months from award of contract	

Schedule of Delivery

The delivery schedule expressed as weeks/months stipulates hereafter a delivery date which is the date of delivery (i) at EXW premises, or (ii) to the carrier at the port of shipment when the contract is placed on FOB or CIF terms, or (iii) to the first carrier when the contract is placed on FCA or CIP terms. In order to determine the date of delivery hereafter specified, the Purchaser has taken into account the additional time that will be needed for international or national transit to the Project Site or to another common place of destination.¹

Item number	Brief description	Quantity (Shipment)	Delivery schedule
1.	125VDC BATTERY BANKS	20set	5 to 6 Months
1.	48VDC BATTERY BANKS	20 set	5 to 6 Months

2. List of Related Services and Completion Schedule
The Tenderer shall quote Contract Completion Dates for all items and lots as specified in this Form 2 List of Related Services and Completion Schedule.

1	2	3	4	5	6
Item	Description of Service	Quantity	Physical Unit	Site or Place where Services shall be performed	Required Completion Date for Services
1	Factory Acceptance test (See GCC25.2)				

3. Technical Specifications
The Goods and Related Services shall comply with the following Technical Specifications and Standards:

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR 125VDC BATTERY BANK

Item No.	SPECIFICATION	COLUMN A	COLLUMN B
1	125VDC BATTERY BANKS		
	Nominal Voltage-2V/Cell		
	Total Nominal Voltage-125VDC		
	Battery Capacity-620AHr		
	Operating Temperature-20-50 degrees Celsius		
	Recommended Float range- 2.2V/Cell		
	Type-Lead Acid		
	Number Cells-57		
	Design – Single Cells with transparent plastic containers high impact PVC and marks for electrolyte.		
	Electrolyte supplied in separate containers.		
	Battery Fuse Box: plastic box with Fuse 2-pole with required Ampere rating slow		
	Special accessory: Cell voltmeter Thermometer, Rubber gloves, Hydrometer Funnel.		
	12 SPARES OF CELLS TO BE ADDED		

SCHEDULE OF GUARANTEED CHARACTERISTICS

Column A: Contains the Specified Technical Characteristics to be considered together with the

required stated in the technical specification.

Column B: Is the schedule of the guaranteed characteristics to be filled in by the Tenderer.

Missing data may entitle the Employer to reject the Tender.

Technical Specifications

Item	SPECIFICATION	COLUMN A	COLLUMN B
No.			
1	48VDC BATTERY BANK		
	Nominal Voltage-2V/Cell		
	Total Nominal Voltage-48VDC		
	Battery Capacity-410AHr		
	Operating Temperature-20-50 degrees Celsius		
	Recommended Float range- 2.2V/Cell		
	Type-Lead Acid		
	Number Cells-24		
	Design – Single Cells with transparent plastic containers high impact PVC and marks for electrolyte.		
	Electrolyte supplied in separate containers.		
	Battery Fuse Box: plastic box with Fuse 2-pole with required Ampere rating slow		
	Special accessory: Cell voltmeter Thermometer, Rubber gloves, Hydrometer Funnel.		
	12 SPARES OF CELLS TO BE ADDED		

48V BATTERY CHARGER (NOT APPLICABLE)

1.1 General

The charger system is to offer charging current to the 48V battery bank as well as the load with the (+) terminal being grounded. The load shall be made up of the PAX, SCADA, Telemetering, Power Line Carrier, and Fibre Optic Terminal equipment, and any other communications equipment.

SCOPE

This section of the specifications covers the provision of 200AH battery sets only. The batteries shall be connected to chargers and ancillary equipment, which exist at various substations.

1.2 Standards

The battery and charger shall be designed, manufactured and tested in accordance with this Specification and the latest editions of the following standards:

- IEC 60144 Degrees of Protection for Low Voltage Switchgear
- IEC 60623 Open Nickel Cadmium Rechargeable Cells.
- IEC 60896 Stationary Lead Acid Batteries

1.3 Type

The battery charger system shall be made up of two (2) chargers connected in parallel/redundant configuration. The load shall be taken from both chargers such that when one unit fails, the remaining charger shall supply 100% load current. The two (2) chargers shall work in parallel with the battery bank to provide a safe 48Vdc load supply.

1.4 Duty

The charger shall be connected in parallel with the battery bank and the load and shall operate on a continuous float charging basis. The charger shall maintain the system at the nominal voltage within the maximum limits of +10% and -10%.

1.5 Capacity

The charger shall be capable of:

- Recharging the fully discharged battery at the 10 hr rate.
- Supplying the full normal load while maintaining the battery at full charge.
- Boost charging the battery while maintaining the load voltage at a safe level.

1.6 General Arrangement

The battery charger shall be arranged for:

- Automatic charging of the battery using the constant current/constant voltage system.
- Automatic protection against damaging overload.

1.7 Tests on Battery Charger

The tests on the battery charger shall include:

- Test voltage of 1kV for one minute.
- Tests to prove alarm low current during charging, low voltage during charging and overloading.

1.8 Technical Specifications

The battery chargers shall operate according to DIN 41773 IU - characteristic curve (or similar).

Mains Input 3 x 415VAC ±15%

Frequency 50Hz±5%
Nominal DC Voltage 48VDC
Nominal DC Current 50ADC

Ambient Temperature up to +45°C Relative Humidity Max. 90%

Indications Supervision and Alarms

Meters shall be provided on the front panel for the following:

- Output DC Voltage
- DC Charging Current
- DC Load Current

Alarms shall be indicated on front panel by indicating lamps and shall include but not limited to:

- Mains failure
- Low DC Volts
- High DC Volts
- Charging Failure

Common alarm contact shall be available for remote alarm signalling. Charger failure alarms shall be connected to the external alarm inputs of the FOX-515 for transmission to the UNEM system.

Charger shall include 10 ADC Phosphometric Filter to supply sensitive

equipment, which require very low ripple.

Charger shall be housed in a suitable steel cabinet with enough ventilation for air-cooling under tropical conditions.

Charger shall be supplied with all necessary connectors, clamps cables DC distribution panels for a completely operational 48VDC system for a telecommunication installation.

1.9 Spares Parts

Spares shall be provided for all semi conductors (eg. thyristors diodes), relays, meters (e.g. voltmeters, ammeter), switches, control modules, fuses, breakers and capacitors.

2.0 48V DC BATTERY BANK

2.1 General

Battery bank shall be made up of the appropriate number of batteries to form a 48VDC system. The bank shall comprise batteries (e.g. for lead-acid, 2V nominal per cell) using either vented lead-acid cells or vented Nickel-Cadmium cells. Maintenance free sealed cells are not acceptable.

2.2 Type

The cells shall be open, rechargeable type in transparent, high-impact containers. The nominal voltage shall be 48V.

2.3 Capacity

The battery shall be capable of supplying minimum 20.0A continuous load over a period of ten (15) hours, i.e. 410Ah every15hours

2.4 General Arrangement

The cells shall be arranged on alkaline/acid resistant supports and spaced so that each cell can be easily inspected and maintained.

2.5 Accessories

The battery accessories shall include all tools necessary for the erection, dismantling and maintenance of the battery. The tools shall include:

- A hydrometer
- A test voltmeter to read 2V-0-2V.
- Funnel
- Set of box spanner

The following shall also be supplied:

- Connecting bars shall be:
 - tinned copper lead connectors shall be employed for Inter-cell and interrow, inter-tier connections. However, the tee-off connection from the battery unit shall be made with acid resisting cables of suitable size. A suitable terminal box along with acid-resisting cable shall be provided for this purpose. The connectors shall preferably be of bolted type and the bolts and nuts shall be of similar material as that of connectors and shall be provided with corrosion resisting lead coating. The connectors shall be of sufficient cross-section to withstand all the working conditions including one-minute discharge rate as well as short circuit conditions.
 - Battery cable
 - Measuring tube
 - Battery electrolyte
 - Rubber gloves
 - Thermometer
 - Battery rack: High corrosion resistant Battery Stand for the 2x 24 Cells Battery Banks
 - Battery to be supplied empty and dry charged. Electrolyte to be supplied in separate containers

_

2.6 Technical Specifications

Nominal Capacity 410Ah/15hrs.

Nominal bank voltage 48V

- Nominal voltage per cell 2.0V (Lead acid)

CELL LIDS

Lids used with sealed or closed type cells shall be of glass, plastic or ebonite and shall be provided with vent plugs. Terminal post shall be suitably sealed at the lid to prevent escape of acid spray, by means of rubber grommets, sealing compound or other suitable device. The positive and negative terminal posts shall be clearly and indelibly marked for easy identification.

- MARKING
- Acid level line shall be permanently and indelibly marked around on all the containers.
- The following information shall be indelibly marked on the outside surface of each cell:
- 1. Manufacturer's name, type and trade mark.
- Nominal voltage.
- 3. Upper and lower electrolyte level in case of transparent containers.
- Type of positive plate.
- Type of container.
- 6. Date of manufacture [month and year] or [week and year].

2.7 Tests on Battery

The battery shall be subjected to all of the tests recommended in IEC 60623 or IEC 60896.

3.0 SUBMITTALS

(a) Manufacturer's Drawings and Literature.

Electrical and mechanical drawings, and calculations pertaining to each item of material to be supplied under this section shall be submitted by the Tenderer. These shall at least include:

(i) General Arrangement/Information Drawings

- 7. Schedules
- 8. Outline dimensions drawings
- System block and level diagram.

(ii) Interface Drawings

- Mounting details

(iii) **Detailed Drawings**

- Calculations
- Assembly drawings
- Schematic drawings
- Connection diagrams
- Manufacturer's brochures and literature

(iv) Others

- Mounting and Installation Drawings

(b) Test Reports

The Tenderer shall submit six (6) copies of test reports for tests carried out in accordance with these specifications.

(c) Maintenance and Instruction Manuals.

The Contractor shall submit six (6) copies of maintenance manuals and operating instructions in English. Manuals shall include recommended battery charging and maintenance practices in the tropics. It shall also include information on recommended battery voltages and currents for high ambient temperature operation. Information on how to adjust the charger shall also be included.

(d) As-Built Documentation.

The Contractor shall submit three copies of as-built documentation after erection and commissioning works are completed.

2.0 AUXILIARY AC AND DC SUPPLY (125V)

2.1 SCOPE

This section of the specifications covers the provision of 410AH battery sets only. The batteries shall be connected to chargers and ancillary equipment which exist at various substations.

2.2 STANDARDS

Equipment supplied for the auxiliary systems shall be designed, manufactured and tested in accordance with this Specification and the latest editions of applicable standards as listed in Section 1, "General Requirements" as well as the following standard:

- IEC 60529: Ingress Protection

- IEC 60144 Degrees of Protection for LV switchgear

- IEC 60896 Stationary Lead Acid Batteries

2.3 SERVICE CONDITIONS

Refer to General Requirements.

2.4 DESIGN PARAMETERS

Refer to General Requirements.

2.5 DESIGN

2.5.1 AC/DC Supplies

The AC distribution board shall distribute three-phase and single phase supplies through individual MCBs.

The DC distribution board shall provide supplies to each bay/transformer through individual two pole MCB's.

The MCBs shall have an auxiliary contact to indicate "MCB Open" for manual operation and a momentary or resettable contact to indicate "MCB Trip". The MCBs shall as far as possible be interchangeable to reduce the number of spares.

The distribution board shall be integrated into the existing system to have full functionality, including signalling and alarm, as the existing distribution boards.

All MCBs, fuses, etc. shall be fully labelled.

2.5.2 DESIGN OF BATTERY

2.5.2.1 Type

The cells shall be open, rechargeable type in transparent, high-impact containers. The nominal voltage shall be 125V.

2.5.2.2 Duty

The battery is required for:

- Switchgear operation by either DC motor or trip/close coils.
- Switchgear status indication.
- Auxiliary and tripping relays in the protection scheme.
- Signal and alarm system.
- Emergency lighting.

2.5.2.3 Capacity

The battery shall be capable of supplying over a discharge period of ten hours, the following:

- The normal standing load for the full period.
- The emergency lighting load for a 30 minutes period.
- The tripping load of all the circuit breakers with the associated relay signals and alarms all occurring simultaneously at the end of the ten hour discharge period.

All calculations made on the battery bank shall be submitted to the Project Manager for approval.

2.5.2.4 General Arrangement

The cells shall be arranged on alkaline/acid resistant supports and spaced so that each cell can be easily inspected and maintained.

2.5.2.5 Accessories

The battery accessories shall include all tools necessary for the erection, dismantling and maintenance of the battery. The tools shall include:

- A hydrometer.
- A test voltmeter to read 2V-0-2V
- A device for emptying the cell electrolyte.
- Full instructions for use of all tools.

2.5.3 DESIGN OF BATTERY CHARGER (NOT APPLICABLE)

2.5.3.1 Type

The battery charger shall be suitable for connection to the low tension supply of 415 volts and for charging the 125 volt station battery.

2.5.3.2 Duty

The charger shall be connected in parallel with the station battery and the load on a continuous float charging basis. The battery/charger shall maintain the DC system at the nominal voltage within the maximum limits of + 10% and -10%.

2.5.3.3 Capacity

The charger shall be capable of:

- Recharging the fully discharged battery at the 10hr rate.
- Supplying the full normal load while maintaining the battery at full charge.
- Boost charging the battery while maintaining the load voltage at a safe level.

2.5.3.4 General Arrangement

The battery charger shall be arranged for:

- Automatic charging of the battery using the constant current/ constant voltage system
- Automatic protection against damaging overload.

2.6 TESTS

2.6.1 Tests on Battery

The battery shall be subjected to all of the tests recommended in IEC 60623 or IEC 60896.

2.6.2 Tests on Battery Charger

The tests on the battery charger shall include but not limited to:

- Test voltage of 1kV for one minute.
- Tests to prove alarm for low current during charging, low voltage during charging and overloading.

2.7 INSTALLATION

The Contractor shall install and commission all equipment for the AC and DC supply systems in accordance with the appropriate standards, in strict conformity with the Supplier of Manufacturer's instructions and with the approval of the Project

Manager.

2.8 SPARES

Contractor shall supply spares for both AC and DC systems as required in Section 1.

"General Requirements".

2.9 DRAWINGS AND TECHNICAL INFORMATION

For inclusion in the Bid:

- (a) Full technical particulars, electrical and mechanical.
- (b) Fully completed copy of the Schedule.
- (c) Outline dimension drawings.
- (d) Detailed drawings showing connections into existing AC/DC system.
- (e) Detailed drawings of Equipment including grounding.
- (f) Mounting details and wiring diagrams
- (h) Any other information necessary to describe the bid fully.

2.10 TECHNICAL RECORD FOLDER

For delivery four weeks before delivery of equipment. The technical record folder shall contain:

- Calculation for determining the capacity of the A/C & D/C systems, i.e. rectifier/battery charger, battery bank.
- Guaranteed rated values of MCBs, fuses, normal and fault currents.
- Detailed physical and electrical drawings.
- Detailed maintenance and testing instructions.

SCHEDULE OF GUARANTEED CHARACTERISTICS

SCHEDULE 36: 125V BATTERY

Column A: Contains the Specified Technical Characteristics to be considered

together with the required stated in the technical specification.

Column B: Is the schedule of the guaranteed characteristics to be filled in by the Tenderer.

Missing data may entitle the Employer to reject the Tender.

Item	Description	Α	В

1	Manufacturer			
2	Type: - Lead Acid (LA) <u>or Nickel Cadmium</u> Alkaline (NCA)			
3	Cell Designation (NEA) (IEC 60023)			
4	Capacity: - (LA) Discharge at 10hr Rate at 20°C	АН	400	
5	Nominal Voltage Per Cell	V	-	
6	Number of Cells			
7	Voltage Per Cell at End of Discharge - (LA) Discharge at 10hr Rate at 20°C - (NCA) 5hr	VPC VPC	- -	
8	Battery Designed for: - Normal Standing Load - Emergency Lighting Load (for 30 mins) - Tripping of All CBs	A A	- -	
9	Max. permissible ambient temperature in battery room	°C	35	
10	Has the battery been tested in accordance with the Specification		Yes	

SCHEDULE OF GUARANTEED CHARACTERISTICS

SCHEDULE 37: 48V BATTERY

Column A: Contains the Specified Technical Characteristics to be considered together with the required stated in the technical specification.

Column B: Is the schedule of the guaranteed characteristics to be filled in by the Tenderer.

Missing data may entitle the Employer to reject the Tender.

Item	Description		А	В
1	Manufacturer			
2	Type: - Lead Acid (LA) <u>or Nickel Cadmium</u> Alkaline (NCA)			
3	Cell Designation (NEA) (IEC 60023)			
4	Capacity: - (LA) Discharge at 10hr Rate at 20°C	АН	410	
5	Nominal Voltage Per Cell	V	2.0	
6	Number of Cells		24	
7	Voltage Per Cell at End of Discharge - (LA) Discharge at 10hr Rate at 20°C - (NCA) 5hr	VPC VPC	- -	
8	Battery Designed for: - Normal Standing Load - Emergency Lighting Load (for 30 mins)	A A	20	
	- Tripping of All CBs	Α	-	
9	Max. permissible ambient temperature in battery room	°C	35	
10	Has the battery been tested in accordance with the Specification		Yes	

GUARANTEED TECHNICAL CHARACTERISTICS

FOR EACH GROUP OF ITEMS, TENDERERS ARE REQUIRED TO STATE OR RE-STATE DETAILED SPECIFICATIONS OF GOODS TO BE SUPPLIED. TENDERERS OFFERS SHALL BE REJECTED IF THEY DO NOT STATE DETAILED SPECIFICATIONS.

TENDERERS SHOULD SUBMIT WITH THEIR TENDERS DETAILED LITERATURE, BROCHURES, CATALOGUES OF THE GOODS THEY INTEND TO SUPPLY. FAILURE TO PROVIDE THESE MAY RESULT IN THE REJECTION OF THE TENDERS.

4. Drawings

PART 3 - Contract

Section VII. General Conditions of Contract

Table of Clauses

1.	Definitions	97
2.	Contract Documents	98
3.	Corrupt Practices	98
4.	Interpretation	99
5.	Language	100
6.	Joint Venture, Consortium or Association	102
7.	Eligibility	102
8.	Notices	102
9.	Governing Law	102
10.	Settlement of Disputes	102
11.	Scope of Supply	103
12.	Delivery and Documents	103
13.	Supplier's Responsibilities	103
14.	Contract Price	103
15.	Terms of Payment	103
16.	Taxes and Duties	104
17.	Performance Security	104
18.	Copyright	105
19.	Confidential Information	105
20.	Subcontracting	106
21.	Specifications and Standards	106
22.	Packing and Documents	106
23.	Insurance	107
24.	Transportation	107
25.	Inspections and Tests	107
26.	Liquidated Damages	108
27.	Warranty	109
28.	Patent Indemnity	109
29.	Limitation of Liability	110
30.	Change in Laws and Regulations	111
31.	Force Majeure	111
32.	Change Orders and Contract Amendments	111
33.	Extensions of Time	112
34.	Termination	112
35.	Assignment	114

Section VII. General Conditions of Contract

Definitions

- 2.1 The following words and expressions shall have the meanings hereby assigned to them:
 - (a) "Contract" means the Agreement entered into between the Purchaser and the Supplier, together with the Contract Documents referred to therein, including all attachments, appendices, and all documents incorporated by reference therein.
 - (b) "Contract Documents" means the documents listed in the Agreement, including any amendments thereto.
 - (c) "Contract Price" means the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Agreement, subject to such additions and adjustments thereto or deductions therefrom, as may be made pursuant to the Contract.
 - (d) "Day" means calendar day.
 - (e) "Delivery" means the transfer of ownership of the Goods from the Supplier to the Purchaser in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract.
 - (f) "Completion" means the fulfillment of the Related Services by the Supplier in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract.
 - (g) "Eligible Countries" means the countries and territories eligible as listed in Section V.
 - (h) "GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract.
 - (i) "Goods" means all of the commodities, raw material, machinery and equipment, and/or other materials that the Supplier is required to supply to the Purchaser under the Contract.
 - (j) "Purchaser" means the entity purchasing the Goods and Related Services, as specified in the SCC.
 - (k) "Related Services" means the services incidental to the supply of the goods, such as insurance, installation, training and initial maintenance and other similar obligations of the Supplier under the Contract.

- (1) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract.
- (m) "Subcontractor" means any natural person, private or government entity, or a combination of the above, including its legal successors or permitted assigns, to whom any part of the Goods to be supplied or execution of any part of the Related Services is subcontracted by the Supplier.
- (n) "Supplier" means the natural person, private or government entity, or a combination of the above, whose Tender to perform the Contract has been accepted by the Purchaser and is named as such in the Agreement, and includes the legal successors or permitted assigns of the Supplier.
- (o) "The Site," where applicable, means the place named in the SCC.

Contract Documents

2.1 Subject to the order of precedence set forth in the Agreement, all documents forming the Contract (and all parts thereof) are intended to be correlative, complementary, and mutually explanatory.

Corrupt Practices

- 3.1 The Government of Ghana (GOG) requires that all Procurement Entities as well as Tenderers, Suppliers, Contractors and Consultants participating in contracts financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana, adhere to the highest ethical standards, both during the tendering process and throughout the execution of such contracts. The list of definitions set forth below involves the most common types of corrupt practices, but is not exhaustive. For this reason, the Public Procurement Board will also consider claims of similar nature involving alleged acts of corruption, in accordance with the established procedure.
 - (a). "Bribery" means the act of unduly offering, giving, receiving or soliciting anything of value to influence the process of procuring goods or services, selecting consultants, or executing contracts.
 - (b). "Extortion" or "Coercion" means the act attempting to influence the process of procuring goods or services, selecting consultants, or executing contracts by means of threats of injury to person, property or reputation.
 - (c). "Fraud" means the misrepresentation of information or facts for the purpose of influencing the process of procuring goods or services, selecting consultants, or executing

- contracts, to the detriment of the Procurement Entity/Purchaser or other participants.
- (d) "Collusion" is an agreement between tenderers designed to result in tenders at artificial prices that are not competitive.
- 3.2 If, in accordance with the administrative procedures of the Public Procurement Board, it is demonstrated that a government/public official, or anyone acting on his or her behalf, and/or a Tenderer in a procurement process or supplier/contractor during the execution of the contract carried out in connection with a project financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana has committed corrupt practices, the Public Procurement Board or the appropriate Tender review Board will:
 - (a) reject a proposal to award a contract in connection with the respective procurement process; and/or
 - (b) declare a firm and/or its personnel directly involved in corrupt practices, temporarily or permanently ineligible to be awarded future contracts financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana.
- 3.3 The Tenderer shall disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents, representatives, or commission agents with respect to the tendering process or execution of the contract. The information disclosed must include at the name and address of the agent, representative, or commission agent, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission or fee. The information must be included in the Tender Submission Sheet. Furthermore, Tenderers shall be aware of the provision stated in Sub-Clause 3.2 and Sub-Clause 35.1 (c) of the General Conditions of Contract.
- 3.4 Any communications between the Tenderer and the Purchaser related to matters of alleged fraud or corruption must be made in writing

Interpretation

- 4.1 If the context so requires it, singular means plural and vice versa.
- 4.2 Incoterms
 - (a) Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of parties thereunder shall be as prescribed by Incoterms.

(b) The terms EXW, FOB, FCA, CIF, CIP, and other similar terms, when used, shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by the International Chamber of Commerce at the date of the Invitation for Tenders or as specified in the SCC.

4.3 Entire Agreement

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Purchaser and the Supplier and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements (whether written or oral) of parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.

4.4 Amendment

No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be valid unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorized representative of each party thereto.

4.5 Nonwaiver

- (a) Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 4.5(b) below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay, or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect, or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, neither shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract.
- (b) Any waiver of a party's rights, powers, or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, dated, and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.

4.6 Severability

If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

Language

5.1 The Contract as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Contract exchanged by the Supplier and the Purchaser, shall be written in the language specified in the SCC. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the

Contract may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language specified in the SCC, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Contract, this translation shall govern.

5.2 The Supplier shall bear all costs of translation to the governing language and all risks of the accuracy of such translation.

Joint Venture, Consortium or Association

6.1 If the Supplier is a joint venture, consortium, or association, all of the parties shall be jointly and severally liable to the Purchaser for the fulfillment of the provisions of the Contract and shall designate one party to act as a leader with authority to bind the joint venture, consortium, or association. The composition or the constitution of the joint venture, consortium, or association shall not be altered without the prior consent of the Purchaser.

Eligibility

- 7.1 The Supplier and its Subcontractors shall have the nationality of an eligible country, in accordance with Section V, Eligible Countries. A Supplier or Subcontractor shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if it is a citizen or constituted, incorporated, or registered, and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country.
- 7.2 All Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract and financed from the public funds of the Republic of Ghana shall have their origin in Eligible Countries.
- 7.3 For the purpose of this Clause, origin means the country where the goods have been grown, mined, cultivated, produced, manufactured, or processed; or through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its imported components

Notices

- 8.1 Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to the Contract shall be in writing to the address specified in the SCC. The term "in writing" means communicated in written form with proof of receipt.
- 8.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.

Governing Law

9.1 The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of Ghana, unless otherwise specified in the SCC.

Settlement of Disputes

- 10.1 The Purchaser and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the Contract.
- 10.2 If the parties fail to resolve such a dispute or difference by mutual consultation within twenty-eight (28) days from the commencement of such consultation, either party may require that

the dispute be referred for resolution to the formal mechanisms specified in the SCC. These mechanisms may include, but are not restricted to, conciliation mediated by a third party, adjudication in an agreed national or international forum, and/or international arbitration.

Scope of Supply

- 11.1 Subject to the SCC, the Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be as specified in the Schedule of Requirements.
- 11.2 Unless otherwise stipulated in the Contract, the Supply shall include all such items not specifically mentioned in the Contract but that can be reasonably inferred from the Contract as being required for attaining Delivery and Completion of the Goods and Related Services as if such items were expressly mentioned in the Contract.

Delivery and Documents

12.1 Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 32.1, the Delivery of the Goods and Completion of the Related Services shall be in accordance with the Delivery and Completion Schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements. The details of shipping and other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in the SCC.

Supplier's Responsibilities

13.1 The Supplier shall supply all the Goods and Related Services included in the Scope of Supply in accordance with GCC Clause 11, and the Delivery and Completion Schedule, as per GCC Clause 12.

Contract Price

- 14.1 The Contract Price shall be as specified in the Agreement subject to any additions and adjustments thereto, or deductions therefrom, as may be made pursuant to the Contract.
- 14.2 Prices charged by the Supplier for the Goods delivered and the Related Services performed under the Contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the Supplier in its Tender, with the exception of any price adjustments authorized in the SCC.

Terms of Payment

- 15.1 The Contract Price, including any Advance Payments, if applicable, shall be paid as specified in the SCC.
- 15.2 The Supplier's request for payment shall be made to the Purchaser in writing, accompanied by invoices describing, as appropriate, the Goods delivered and Related Services performed, and by the documents submitted pursuant to GCC Clause 12 and upon fulfillment of all the obligations stipulated in the Contract.
- 15.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the Purchaser, no later than sixty (60) days after submission of an invoice or request for

- payment by the Supplier, and the Purchaser has accepted it.
- 15.4 The currency in which payments shall be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be those in which the Tender price is expressed.
- 15.5 In the event that the Purchaser fails to pay the Supplier any payment by its respective due date or within the period set forth in the SCC, the Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier interest on the amount of such delayed payment at the rate shown in the SCC, for the period of delay until payment has been made in full, whether before or after judgement or arbitrage award.

Taxes and Duties

- 16.1 For goods supplied from outside Ghana, the Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, stamp duties, license fees, and other such levies imposed outside Ghana.
- 16.2 For goods supplied from within Ghana, the Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods to the Purchaser.
- 16.3 If any tax exemptions, reductions, allowances or privileges may be available to the Supplier in Ghana, the Purchaser shall use its best efforts to enable the Supplier to benefit from any such tax savings to the maximum allowable extent.

Performance Security

- 17.1 The Supplier shall, within twenty-eight (28) days of the notification of contract award, provide a performance security for the due performance of the Contract in the amount specified in the SCC.
- 17.2 The proceeds of the performance security shall be payable to the Purchaser as compensation for any loss resulting from the Supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.
- 17.3 The performance security shall be denominated in the currency of the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Purchaser, and shall be in one of the following forms:
 - (a) a bank guarantee or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a reputable located in Ghana or abroad, acceptable to the Purchaser, in using the form included in Section IX Contract Forms; or
 - (b) a cashier's certified check.
- 17.4 The performance security shall be discharged by the Purchaser and returned to the Supplier not later than twenty-eight (28) days

following the date of completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, unless specified otherwise in the SCC.

Copyright

18.1 The copyright in all drawings, documents, and other materials containing data and information furnished to the Purchaser by the Supplier herein shall remain vested in the Supplier, or, if they are furnished to the Purchaser directly or through the Supplier by any third party, including suppliers of materials, the copyright in such materials shall remain vested in such third party

Confidential Information

- 19.1 The Purchaser and the Supplier shall keep confidential and shall not, without the written consent of the other party hereto, divulge to any third party any documents, data, or other information furnished directly or indirectly by the other party hereto in connection with the Contract, whether such information has been furnished prior to, during or following completion or termination of the Contract. Notwithstanding the above, the Supplier may furnish to its Subcontractor such documents, data, and other information it receives from the Purchaser to the extent required for the Subcontractor to perform its work under the Contract, in which event the Supplier shall obtain from such Subcontractor an undertaking of confidentiality similar to that imposed on the Supplier under GCC Clause 19.
- 19.2 The Purchaser shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Supplier for any purposes unrelated to the contract. Similarly, the Supplier shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Purchaser for any purpose other than the design, procurement, or other work and services required for the performance of the Contract.
- 19.3 The obligation of a party under GCC Sub-Clauses 19.1 and 19.2 above, however, shall not apply to information that:
 - the Purchaser or Supplier need to share with the Public Procurement Board of the Republic of Ghana or other institutions participating in the financing of the Contract;
 - (b) now or hereafter enters the public domain through no fault of that party;
 - (c) can be proven to have been possessed by that party at the time of disclosure and which was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the other party; or
 - (d) otherwise lawfully becomes available to that party from a

third party that has no obligation of confidentiality.

- 19.4 The above provisions of GCC Clause 19 shall not in any way modify any undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the parties hereto prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the Supply or any part thereof.
- 19.5 The provisions of GCC Clause 19 shall survive completion or termination, for whatever reason, of the Contract.

Subcontracting

- 20.1 The Supplier shall notify the Purchaser in writing of all subcontracts awarded under the Contract if not already specified in the Tender. Subcontracting shall in no event relieve the Supplier from any of its obligations, duties, responsibilities, or liability under the Contract.
- 20.2 Subcontracts shall comply with the provisions of GCC Clauses 3 and 7.

Specifications and Standards

- 21.1 Technical Specifications and Drawings
 - (a) The Supplier shall ensure that the Goods and Related Services comply with technical specifications and other provisions of the Contract.
 - (b) The Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification or other document, or any modification thereof provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to the Purchaser.
 - (c) The Goods and Related Services supplied under this Contract shall conform to the standards mentioned in Section VI, Schedule of Requirements and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, the standard shall be equivalent or superior to the official standards whose application is appropriate to the goods' country of origin.
 - (d) Wherever references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which it shall be executed, the edition or the revised version of such codes and standards shall be those specified in the Schedule of Requirements. During Contract execution, any changes in any such codes and standards shall be applied only after approval by the Purchaser and shall be treated in accordance with GCC Clause 32.

Packing and

22.1 The Supplier shall provide such packing of the goods as is

Documents

required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination, as indicated in the Contract. During transit, the packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.

22.2 The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in the SCC, and in any other instructions ordered by the Purchaser.

Insurance

23.1 Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the Goods supplied under the Contract shall be fully insured—in a freely convertible currency from an eligible country—against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage, and delivery, in accordance with the applicable Incoterms or in the manner specified in the SCC.

Transportation

24.1 Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, responsibility for arranging transportation of the Goods shall be in accordance with the Incoterms specified in the Schedule of Requirements.

Inspections and Tests

- 25.1 The Supplier shall at its own expense and at no cost to the Purchaser carry out all such tests and/or inspections of the Goods and Related Services as are specified in the Schedule of Requirements.
- 25.2 The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, at point of delivery, and/or at the Goods' final destination, or in another place in Ghana as specified in the SCC. Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 25.3, if conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the Purchaser.
- 25.3 The Purchaser or its designated representative shall be entitled to attend the tests and/or inspections referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 25.2, provided that the Purchaser bear all of its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance including, but not limited to, all traveling and board and lodging expenses.
- 25.4 Whenever the Supplier is ready to carry out any such test and

inspection, it shall give a reasonable advance notice, including the place and time, to the Purchaser. The Supplier shall obtain from any relevant third party or manufacturer any necessary permission or consent to enable the Purchaser or its designated representative to attend the test and/or inspection.

- 25.5 The Purchaser may require the Supplier to carry out any test and/or inspection not required by the Contract but deemed necessary to verify that the characteristics and performance of the Goods comply with the technical specifications codes and standards under the Contract, provided that the Supplier's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such test and/or inspection shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such test and/or inspection impedes the progress of manufacturing and/or the Supplier's performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the Delivery Dates and Completion Dates and the other obligations so affected.
- 25.6 The Supplier shall provide the Purchaser with a report of the results of any such test and/or inspection.
- 25.7 The Purchaser may reject any Goods or any part thereof that fail to pass any test and/or inspection or do not conform to the specifications. The Supplier shall either rectify or replace such rejected Goods or parts thereof or make alterations necessary to meet the specifications at no cost to the Purchaser, and shall repeat the test and/or inspection, at no cost to the Purchaser, upon giving a notice pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 25.4.
- 25.8 The Supplier agrees that neither the execution of a test and/or inspection of the Goods or any part thereof, nor the attendance by the Purchaser or its representative, nor the issue of any report pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 25.6, shall release the Supplier from any warranties or other obligations under the Contract.

Liquidated Damages

26.1 Except as provided under GCC Clause 31, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods or perform the Related Services within the period specified in the Contract, the Purchaser may without prejudice to all its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in the SCC of the Contract Price for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage specified in those SCC. Once the maximum is reached, the Purchaser may terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 34.

Warranty

- 27.1 The Supplier warrants that all the Goods are new, unused, and of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided otherwise in the Contract.
- 27.2 Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 21.1, the Supplier further warrants that the Goods shall be free from defects arising from any act or omission of the Supplier or arising from design, materials, and workmanship, under normal use in the conditions prevailing in the country of final destination.
- 27.3 Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the Goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the final destination indicated in the SCC, or for eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment or loading in the country of origin, whichever period concludes earlier.
- 27.4 The Purchaser shall give notice to the Supplier stating the nature of any such defects together with all available evidence thereof, promptly following the discovery thereof. The Purchaser shall afford all reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to inspect such defects.
- 27.5 Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in the SCC, expeditiously repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, at no cost to the Purchaser.
- 27.6 If having been notified, the Supplier fails to remedy the defect within the period specified in the SCC, the Purchaser may proceed to take within a reasonable period such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Purchaser may have against the Supplier under the Contract.

Patent Indemnity

- 28.1 The Supplier shall, subject to the Purchaser's compliance with GCC Sub-Clause 28.2, indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser and its employees and officers from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Purchaser may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract by reason of:
 - (a) the installation of the Goods by the Supplier or the use of

the Goods in the country where the Site is located; and

(b) the sale in any country of the products produced by the Goods.

Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the Goods or any part thereof other than for the purpose indicated by or to be reasonably inferred from the Contract, neither any infringement resulting from the use of the Goods or any part thereof, or any products produced thereby in association or combination with any other equipment, plant, or materials not supplied by the Supplier, pursuant to the Contract.

- 28.2 If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Purchaser arising out of the matters referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 28.1, the Purchaser shall promptly give the Supplier a notice thereof, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Purchaser's name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim.
- 28.3 If the Supplier fails to notify the Purchaser within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Purchaser shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf.
- 28.4 The Purchaser shall, at the Supplier's request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim, and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing.
- 28.5 The Purchaser shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers, and Subcontractors from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Supplier may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser.

Limitation of Liability

- 29.1 Except in cases of criminal negligence or willful misconduct,
 - (a) the Supplier shall not be liable to the Purchaser, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the

- Supplier to pay liquidated damages to the Purchaser and
- the aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Purchaser, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total Contract Price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment, or to any obligation of the supplier to indemnify the purchaser with respect to patent infringement

Change in Laws and Regulations

30.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract, if after the date of the Invitation to Tender, any law, regulation, ordinance, order or bylaw having the force of law is enacted, promulgated, abrogated, or changed in the particular area of Ghana where the Site is located (which shall be deemed to include any change in interpretation or application by the competent authorities) that subsequently affects the Delivery Date and/or the Contract Price, then such Delivery Date and/or Contract Price shall be correspondingly increased or decreased, to the extent that the Supplier has thereby been affected in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately paid or credited if the same has already been accounted for in the price adjustment provisions where applicable, in accordance with GCC Clause 14.

Force Majeure

- The Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its performance security, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.
- 31.2 For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event or situation beyond the control of the Supplier that is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to negligence or lack of care on the part of the Supplier. Such events may include, but not be limited to, acts of the Purchaser in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes.
- 31.3 If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Purchaser in writing, the Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.

Change Orders and 32.1 The Purchaser may at any time order the Supplier through notice

Contract Amendments

in accordance GCC Clause 8, to make changes within the general scope of the Contract in any one or more of the following:

- (a) drawings, designs, or specifications, where Goods to be furnished under the Contract are to be specifically manufactured for the Purchaser;
- (b) the method of shipment or packing;
- (c) the place of delivery; and
- (d) the Related Services to be provided by the Supplier.
- 32.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Supplier's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or in the Delivery/Completion Schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the Supplier for adjustment under this Clause must be asserted within twenty-eight (28) days from the date of the Supplier's receipt of the Purchaser's change order.
- 32.3 Prices to be charged by the Supplier for any Related Services that might be needed but which were not included in the Contract shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.

Extensions of Time

- 33.1 If at any time during performance of the Contract, the Supplier or its subcontractors should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the Goods or completion of Related Services pursuant to GCC Clause 12, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of the delay, its likely duration, and its cause. As soon as practicable after receipt of the Supplier's notice, the Purchaser shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Supplier's time for performance, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of the Contract.
- 33.2 Except in case of Force Majeure, as provided under GCC Clause 31, a delay by the Supplier in the performance of its Delivery and Completion obligations shall render the Supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC Clause 26, unless an extension of time is agreed upon, pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 33.1.

Termination

- 34.1 Termination for Default
 - (a) The Purchaser, without prejudice to any other remedy for

breach of Contract, by notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract in whole or in part:

- (i) if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Purchaser pursuant to GCC Clause 33; or
- (ii) if the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation under the Contract.
- (b) In the event the Purchaser terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC Clause 34.1(a), the Purchaser may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods or Related Services similar to those undelivered or not performed, and the Supplier shall be liable to the Purchaser for any additional costs for such similar Goods or Related Services. However, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.
- (c) if the Supplier, in the judgment of the Purchaser has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices, as defined in GCC Clause 3, in competing for or in executing the Contract.

34.2 Termination for Insolvency.

(a) The Purchaser may at any time terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In such event, termination will be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination will not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the Purchaser

34.3 Termination for Convenience.

- (a) The Purchaser, by notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Purchaser's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
- (b) The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within twenty-eight (28) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the

Purchaser at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, the Purchaser may elect:

- (i) to have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or
- (ii) to cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and Related Services and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.

Assignment

35.1 Neither the Purchaser nor the Supplier shall assign, in whole or in part, their obligations under this Contract, except with prior written consent of the other party.

Section VIII. Special Conditions of Contract

The following Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) shall supplement and / or amend the General Conditions of Contract (GCC). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC.

GCC	The Purchaser is: GHANA GRID COMPANY LTD		
1.1(j) GCC 1.1	The Site is: DDP GRIDCo. CENTRAL WAREHOUSE TEMA PORT FOR		
(0)	FOREIGN TENDERERS		
	CIP GRIDCo CENTRAL WAREHOUSE TEMA, FOR LOCAL TENDERERS		
GCC 4.2 (a)	The meaning of the trade terms shall be as prescribed by Incoterms.		
GCC 4.2 (b)	The version edition of Incoterms shall be: 2010		
GCC 5.1	The language shall be: <u>ENGLISH</u>		
GCC 8.1	For <u>notices</u> , the Purchaser's address shall be:		
	Attention: DIRECTOR OF FINANCE		
	Street Address: TEMA MOTORWAY ROUNDABOUT TO AFLAO ROAD		
	Floor/ Room number:		
	City: <u>TEMA</u>		
	Region: GREATER ACCRA		
	Country: GHANA		
	Telephone: <u>+233 303 308892</u>		
	Facsimile number: <u>+233 303 303325</u>		
	Electronic mail address: gridcoprocurement@gridcogh.com		
GCC 9.1	The governing law shall be the laws of Ghana		

GCC 10.2	The formal mechanism for the resolution of disputes shall be as follows: (a). For contracts entered into with Foreign Suppliers:			
	In case of a dispute between the Purchaser and the supplier, the dispute shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the provisions of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) arbitration Rules.			
	(b). For contracts entered into with suppliers from Ghana			
	In the case of a dispute between the Purchaser and a Supplier from Ghana, the dispute shall be referred to adjudication or arbitration in accordance with the laws of Ghana.			
GCC 11.1	The scope of supply for the Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be as specified in: SCHEDULE OF REQUIREMENT			

GCC 12.1

Delivery and Documents

For Goods supplied from abroad:

a. Tenderers who quote CIF/C&F to Tema Port should negotiate with their shippers/Shipping line for a Demurrage Free Period ranging between 21-30 days for full container Load (FCL) shipments consigned to GRIDCo.

The Demurrage –free days provided should be Stamped clearly on all the Bill of Lading and other relevant documents covering the shipment

- b. Upon shipment, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser and the Insurance Company by cable the full details of the shipment, including Contract number, description of Goods, quantity, the vessel, the bill of lading number and date, port of loading, date of shipment, port of discharge, etc. The Supplier shall mail the following documents to the Purchaser, with a copy to the Insurance Company:
 - (i) 2 original copies of the Supplier's invoice showing Goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;
 - (ii) 2 original and 2 copies of the negotiable, clean, on-board bill of lading marked "freight prepaid" and 2 copies of nonnegotiable bill of lading;
 - (iii) 2 copies of the packing list identifying contents of each package;
 - (iv) Insurance certificate;
 - (v) Manufacturer's or Supplier's warranty certificate;
 - (vi) Supplier's factory inspection report
 - (vii) Certificate of origin.

The above documents shall be received by the Purchaser at least one week before arrival of the Goods at the port or place of arrival and, if not received, the Supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.

For Goods from within the Purchaser's country:

Sample Provision (EXW term)

Upon delivery of the Goods to the transporter, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser and mail the following documents to the Purchaser:

- (i) copies of the Supplier's invoice showing Goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;
- (ii) delivery note, railway receipt, or truck receipt;
- (iii) Manufacturer's or Supplier's warranty certificate;
- (iv) inspection certificate issued by the nominated inspection agency, and the Supplier's factory inspection report; and
- (v) certificate of origin.

The above documents shall be received by the Purchaser before arrival of the Goods and, if not received, the Supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses..

GCC 14.2	The prices charged for the Goods delivered and the related Services performed shall not be adjustable				
GCC 15.1	The terms of payment shall be as follows:				
	Payment for Goods and Services supplied by a Local Tenderer:				
	i. Payment of the goods supplied by a local tenderer shall be made in Ghana cedi 30 days after the delivery of goods to the satisfaction of the Purchaser				
	Payment for Goods and Services supplied by a Foreign Tenderer:				
	ii. Payment of goods supplied by a foreign tenderer shall be in the currency in which the tender price is expressed, within 30 days after shipment of goods and submission of invoices or by Confirmed Irrevocable Letter of Credit				
	Payment of local currency portion shall be made in <i>Ghana Cedi within</i> thirty (30) days of presentation of claim supported by a certificate from the Purchaser declaring that the Goods have been delivered and that all other contracted Services have been performed.				
GCC 15.5	The payment-delay period after which the Purchaser shall pay interest to the supplier shall be forty five (_45) days.				
	The interest rate that shall be applied is zero point five percent (0.5 %) per week.				
GCC 17.1	The amount of performance security, as a percentage of the Contract Price, shall be: five percent (5%)				
GCC 17.4	[The following provision shall be used in the case of Goods having warranty obligations.]				
	After delivery and acceptance of the Goods, the performance security shall be reduced to two (2) percent of the Contract Price to cover the Supplier's warranty obligations in accordance with Clause GCC 27.3.				
GCC 22.2	The packing, marking and documentation within and outside the packages shall be: GHANA GRID COMPANY LTD (GRIDCo), ATTN: DIRECTOR OF FINANCE				
	PURCHASE ORDER No				
	TEMA, GHANA				

GCC 23.1	The Insurance shall be in an amount equal to 110 percent of the CIF or CIP value of the Goods from "warehouse" to "warehouse" on "All Risks" basis, including War Risks and Strikes.			
GCC 24.1	Responsibility for transportation of the Goods shall be as specified in the Incoterms.			
GCC 25.2	The Inspections and tests shall be conducted at: MANUFACTURER SITE			
	Tenders shall quote for this related service. Their quote shall include return air-ticket, per diem, and hotel accommodation for three engineers of the purchaser for the days within which the test shall be carried			
GCC 26.1	The liquidated damage shall be: One Percent (1 %) per week			
GCC 26.1	The maximum amount of liquidated damages shall be:5%			
GCC 27.3	The period of validity of the Warranty shall be: 12 MONTHS WHERE APPLICABLE			
GCC 27.5	The period for repair or replacement shall be: SIX WEEKS			

Attachment to SCC: Sample Price Adjustment Formula (NOT APPLICABLE)

Prices payable to the Supplier, as stated in the Contract, shall be subject to adjustment during performance of the Contract to reflect changes in the cost of labor and material components in accordance with the formula:

$$\Delta P = P_0 \left(a + b \frac{L_1}{L_0} + c \frac{M_1}{M_0} \right) - P_0$$

in which:

 ΔP = adjustment amount payable to the Supplier.

P₀ = Contract Price (base price).

a = fixed element representing profits and overheads included in the Contract

Price and generally in the range of five (5) to fifteen (15) percent.

b = estimated percentage of labor component in the Contract Price.

c = estimated percentage of material component in the Contract Price.

 L_0 , L_1 = labor indices applicable to the appropriate industry in the country of origin

on the base date and date for adjustment, respectively.

 M_0 , M_1 = material indices for the major raw material on the base date and date for

adjustment, respectively, in the country of origin.

The coefficients a, b, and c shall be specified by the Purchaser in the bidding documents. The sum of the three coefficients should be one (1) in every application of the formula.

The Bidder shall indicate the source of the indices and the base date indices in its bid.

Base date = thirty (30) days prior to the deadline for submission of the bids.

Date of adjustment = _____ weeks prior to date of shipment (representing the midpoint of the period of manufacture).

The above price adjustment formula shall be invoked by either party subject to the following further conditions:

(a) Price adjustment will be applied only if the resulting increase or decrease is more than _____ percent of the Contract Price.

[Two (2) percent would be an acceptable percentage.]

(b) No price adjustment shall be allowed beyond the original delivery dates unless specifically stated in the extension letter. As a rule, no price adjustment shall be allowed for periods of delay for which the Supplier is entirely responsible. The

Purchaser will however be entitled to any decrease in the prices of the Goods and Services subject to adjustment.

(c) The total adjustment under this clause shall be subject to a ceiling of plus or minus ____ percent of the Contract Price.

[Ten (10) percent would be an acceptable percentage.]

- (d) If the currency in which the Contract Price P₀ is expressed is different from the currency of origin of the labor and material indices, a correction factor will be applied to avoid incorrect adjustments of the Contract Price. The correction factor shall correspond to the ratio of exchange rates between the two currencies on the base date and the date for adjustment as defined above.
- (e) No price adjustment shall be payable on the portion of the Contract Price paid to the Supplier as advance payment.

Section IX. Contract Forms

Table of Forms

Contract	110
Performance Security	iv
Advance Payment Security	V
Instruction for completing the Contract Forms	V

Contract

THIS AGREEMENT made the _	, day of,,
between	of
(hereinafter "the Purchaser"), of the	e one part, and
of	(hereinafter "the Supplier"), of the other part:
WHEREAS the Purchaser invited	Tenders for certain Goods and Related Services, viz., and has
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	For the supply of those Goods and Related Services in the
sum of	(hereinafter
"the Contract Price").	

NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Contract referred to.
- 2. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, viz.:
 - (a) the Purchaser's Notification to the Supplier of award of Contract;
 - (b) the Tender Submission Sheet and the Price Schedules submitted by the Supplier;
 - (c) the Special Conditions of Contract;
 - (d) the General Conditions of Contract;
 - (e) the Schedule of Requirements
 - (f) the Technical Specifications and
 - (g) the Minutes of Negotiation.
- 3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Purchaser to the Supplier as indicated in this Agreement, the Supplier hereby covenants with the Purchaser to provide the Goods and Related Services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
- 4. The Purchaser hereby covenants to pay the Supplier in consideration of the provision of the Goods and Related Services and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.

For the Purchaser:

Name ______

Signature ______

Witnessed by _____

For the Supplier:

Name _____

Signature _____

Witnessed by _____

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in

accordance with the laws of Ghana on the day, month and year indicated above.

Performance Security

	Date:
	ICT No.:
To:	
WHEREASundertaken, pursuant to Contract No	(hereinafter "the Supplier") has
undertaken, pursuant to Contract No	dated, to
supply	(hereinafter "the Contract").
AND WHEREAS it has been stipulated by y Supplier shall furnish you with a bank guarant therein as security for compliance with the Supplier the Contract.	ee by a reputable bank for the sum specified
AND WHEREAS the undersigned, legally domiciled	l in
	, (hereinafter "the Guarantor"), have
agreed to give the Supplier a security:	
THEREFORE WE hereby affirm that we are Gothe Supplier, up to a total of and we undertake to pay you, upon your first we default under the Contract, without cavil or arg	vritten demand declaring the Supplier to be in
as aforesaid, without or reasons for your demand or the sum specified	
This guarantee is valid until the	, day of,
Signed in the c	capacity of
Seal of the Guarantors:	
Name	
Address	
Duly authorized to sign the authorization for and	
Dated on	

Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment

Date:
ICT No.:
0:
a accordance with the payment provision included in the Special Conditions of Contract, hich amends Clause 15 of the General Conditions of Contract to provide for advance ayment, (hereinafter called "the Supplier") shall deposit with the Purchaser a bank guarantee to guarantee its proper and faithful performance under the hid Clause of the Contract in an amount of
Ve, the, as instructed by the Supplier, agree unconditionally and revocably to guarantee as primary obligator and not as surety merely, the payment to the urchaser on its first demand without whatsoever right of objection on our part and without as first claim to the Supplier, in the amount not exceeding
We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the contract to be performed thereunder or of any of the Contract documents which may be tade between the Purchaser and the Supplier, shall in any way release us from any liability ander this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition, or addification.
his guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment exceived by the Supplier under the Contract until
ours truly,
Signature and seal of the Guarantors
Name
Address
Date

Instruction for completing the Contract Forms

The Purchaser or the successful Tenderer, as appropriate, shall fill in and complete the Contract Forms in accordance with the instruction indicated here. Tenderers shall not submit these forms with their Tenders.

Contract Form

This form shall be completed by the Purchaser and then sent to the successful Tenderer for signature. Therefore, instructions on how to complete this form are **not included** in the Tender Documents.

Performance Security Form

The successful Tenderer shall fill in and complete the **Performance Security** form in accordance with the instruction indicated here. Tenderers shall not submit this form with their Tenders.

Input of Information to be completed by the Tenderer awarded the Contract

Performance Security

Date: [insert date (as day, month, and year) of Tender Submission] ICT No.: [insert no. of Tendering process]

Invitation for Tender No.: [insert no. of IFB]

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

WHEREAS [insert name complete of Supplier] (hereinafter "the Supplier") has undertaken, pursuant to Contract No. [insert number] dated [insert day and month], [insert year] to supply [brief description of the Goods and Related Services] (hereinafter "the Contract").

AND WHEREAS it has been stipulated by you in the aforementioned Contract that the Supplier shall furnish you with a security [insert type of security] issued by a reputable guarantor for the sum specified therein as security for compliance with the Supplier's performance obligations in accordance with the Contract.

AND WHEREAS the undersigned [insert complete name of Guarantor], legally domiciled in [insert complete address of Guarantor], (hereinafter the" Guarantor"), have agreed to give the Supplier a security:

THEREFORE WE hereby affirm that we are Guarantors and responsible to you, on behalf of the Supplier, up to a total of [insert currency and amount of guarantee in words and figures] and we undertake to pay you, upon your first written demand declaring the Supplier to be in default under the Contract, without cavil or argument, any sum or sums within the limits of [insert currency and amount of guarantee in words and figures] as aforesaid, without your needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This security is valid until the [insert number] day of [insert month], [insert year].

_	re of person whose name and of person signing the Tend		are shown] In the capacity
Name: [insert complete	e name of person signing th	e Tender]	
Duly authorized to sign t Tenderer]	the Tender for and on behalf	of: [insert	complete name of
Dated on	day of	,	[insert date of signing]

Bank Guarantee Form for Advance Payment

Only the successful Tenderer shall fill in and complete the Advance Payment Security form in accordance with the instruction indicated below. The other Tenderers shall not submit this form with their Tenders.

Input of Information to be completed by Tenderer awarded the Contract, if applicable

Bank Guarantee Form for Advance Payment

Date: [insert date (as day, month, and year)]
ICT No.: [insert no. of Tendering process]
Invitation for Tender No.: [insert no. of IFB]

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

In accordance with the payment provision included in the Special Conditions of Contract, which amends Clause 15 of the General Conditions of Contract to provide for advance payment, [insert name and address of Supplier] (hereinafter called "the Supplier") shall deposit with the Purchaser a bank guarantee to guarantee its proper and faithful performance under the said Clause of the Contract in an amount of [insert amount of guarantee in figures and words].

We, the [insert bank or financial institution], as instructed by the Supplier, agree unconditionally and irrevocably to guarantee as primary obligator and not as surety merely, the payment to the Purchaser on its first demand without whatsoever right of objection on our part and without its first claim to the Supplier, in the amount not exceeding [insert amount of guarantee in figures and words].

We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the Contract to be performed thereunder or of any of the Contract documents which may be made between the Purchaser and the Supplier, shall in any way release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition, or modification.

This guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Supplier under the Contract until [insert date].

Yours truly,

Signature and seal of the Guarantors

[insert name of bank or financial institution]			
[insert address]			
linsert date			